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SUMMARY 

Trial excavations were commissioned by British Rail to evaluate 
the archaeological potential of an area of land off Albion 
Street, Driffield, adjacent to the Hull to Bridlington railway. 
Features of Romano-British, medieval and post-medieval date were 
recorded. The earliest features were possibly associated with a 
Roman settlement; the later features consisted of various 
medieval pits and a post-medieval gravel quarry. 
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INTRODUCTION 

These trial excavations were commissioned by the British Rail 
Property Board to evaluate the archaeological potential of an 
area of land off Albion Street, Driffield, adjacent to the Hull 
to Bridlington railway (National Grid Reference TA 0282 5747). 
The site lies on the crest and western slope of a natural ridge, 
composed of glacial deposits of sand and gravel, on the south
eastern edge of the town (Fig. 1). Modern housing developments 
surround the site to the north and the east, whilst a natural 
stream, known as The Beck, borders its western extent. 

The western part of the proposed development was occupied by a 
large coalyard, which was established in the 19th century. This 
part of the site has been terraced into the western slopes of the 
ridge, thereby levelling the ground up to the Beck. Two trenches 
(4 and 5: Fig. 2) were excavated in this western area, adjacent 
to the Beck, to determine if any archaeological deposits had 
survived this 19th century landscaping. However, little of 
archaeological significance was discovered. 

Excavation was concentrated on the higher, eastern side of the 
site, and three trenches were sited there (Trenches 1 to 3: Fig. 
2) . Arch a eol ogi cal f ea t.ures were 1 ocat.ed di rect.l y beneath the 
chalk.hardcore which had been laid to support the yard working 
surface. These features were cut. into the natural gravel to a 
maximum depth of approximately 1.15m ( 15. 715m OD) . They comprised 
of a 4th century Romano-British ditch and pits, medieval pits and 
layers, and a large post-medieval gravel quarry. 

This area of the site had been used to store hoof and horn liquid 
fertiliser in corroded drums and tanks. Leaks and spillages had 
resulted not only in the accumulation of pools of this liquor on 
the surface, but also in its seepage into the more porous areas 
of the ground. The vast majority of the material recovered has 
been in contact with the fertiliser. All three trenches also 
displayed evidence of further contamination by diesel fuel whjch 
had been presumably absorbed from spillages during use of the 
yard. 

Historical Background 

Great Driffield, a prominent market town, lies at the foot of the 
Yorkshire Wolds within the plains of Holderness, approximately 
10 miles from the coast. It still retains. its medieval linear 
street plan which grew up on either side of the stream known as 
The Beck. 

There is little definite evidence of Romano-British occupation 
within Driffield, although occasional casual finds have been 
noted. The apparent absence of Roman-British settlement is not 
due to lack of fieldwork, as two prominent 
archaeologist/historians, J. R. Mortimer in the late 19th and 
early 20th century, and E. Grantham in the late 20th century, 
have lived and worked in the town (Eagles 1979, 215). 
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A number of extensive Anglo-Saxon cemeteries in the town and the 
existence of the extensive earthworks (now partially filled in 
and landscaped) known as Hall Garth (TA 0222 582) have led some 
historians to speculate (Eagles 1979, 228) that Driffield was a 
site of some importance during the Middle-Saxon period: Dr Faull 
has suggested that it '' ... may have been a royal seat as Aldfrith 
of Northumbria died on Driffelda in 705 " (Faull 1974, 12). There 
is a local tradition that this palace was located close to Moot 
Hill and Middle Street at the northern end of the town (Eddy 
1983, 40). 

Approximately 200 metres north-east of the moated site of Hall 
Garth lies the remains of a motte, with no trace of a bailey, 
built upon a round barrow, and known as Moot Hill. This structure 
may have been constructed around the time of Morcar's rebellion 
in 1071 by William. A re-fortification of the castle was 
apparently undertaken in the 13th century after it had been 
abandoned (Eddy 1983, 50). 

The Domesday survey shows that the Manor of Driffield containad 
23 caractures of land (approximately 2400 acres), 2 churches and 
8 mills. Its size was stated as three miles in length by two 
miles broad; it had been worth £40 in the time of King Edward, 
but by 1086 it belonged to the king [William) and was givan no 
value (Ross 1894, 15). Ownership of the manor of Driffield then 
continually changed hands until the 19th century, when it passed 
into the hands of Viscount Downe. 

Driffield obtained its enclosure award in 1742, before which it 
farmed three main fields in strips: namely, Middle Field, East 
Field, and West Field, with an area of common land known as Wold 
land. Villagers were given allotments of land in return for 
forgoing their rights to the common land. 

By the middle of the 18th century nearby Kilham had become the 
principal market town of the Wolds: it was only deposed when 
Driffield constructed a navigation canal to the River Hull, in 
order to carry its produce more cheaply to Beverley, and 
ultimately Hull. Tha canal was open to vessels in 177 2 and 
brought great prosperity to the towns-folk of Driffield and paved 
the way for bigger and better mills to be built. 

The canal declined when the Hull to Bridlington Railway opened 
a station in Driffield in 1846, followed by the Driffield to 
Market Weighton line in 1853. Freight carriage by railway was 
much cheaper and quicker than canal. 

The present site is clear}y depicted on the 6 inch 1855 OS map, 
lying directly north of the rail way 1 ine and sidings. A coal 
depot is shown occupying the western part of the site, as it 
still does today, and the higher eastern area is depicted as open 
ground. Directly to the north, a large nursery occupied the 
remaining land between the site and Albion Street; this is shown 
as housing on later OS maps. 
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Previous Archaeological Work 

A number of previous archaeological excavations have been 
undertaken on the outskirts of Driffield, particularly in the 
late 19th and early 20th centuries when J .R. Mortimer was 
investigating barrows and other sites. The information gleaned 
from these early excavations revealed occupation from the 
Neolithic to the Roman period. 

Mortimer's observations in and around Driffield showed that 
multiple Anglo-Saxon burials existed within the town. Loughlin 
and Miller list 16 sites within the parish of Driffield, of which 
two are Anglian cemeteries and a further two are possible Anglian 
burials. 

During the excavation of a short railway siding to the Driffield 
Cake Mill in 1876 (TA 030575-028576) a number of skeletons were 
unearthed, some of which were accompanied by bits of iron and 
fragments of Anglo-Saxon pottery (Mortimer 1905, 293). Traces of 
one or more cremations were also found. In the British Museum 
Natural History collection t,here is a skull from a B Davis 
collection labelled 'Malton- Driffield railway', alongside which 
was found an Anglo-Saxon sword (Meaney 1964, 287). 

Trial excavations at Moot Hill, Driffield (TA 024583) in June 
1975 showed that the mound was a Norman castle with several 
phases of bridge construction across the motte ditch. Sealed 
under the motte were traces of 4th century Roman occupation. 
Earlier digging for gravel in 1920 had exposed a number of 
skeletons within the mound. Mortimer had noted that in about 1858 
when part of the mound was removed to fill a nearby chalk pit, 
an Anglo-Saxon sword and other relics' were uncovered (Mortimer 
1905, 294; Loughlin 1978,90). 

Over a five week period during May-June 1989, the Humberside 
Archaeology Unit excavated the remains of a Neolithic building 
in Mill Street, Driffield (TA 0210 5760). A large hollow in the 
natural chalk had been occupied by a rectangular structure with 
a partial sunken floor consisting of compacted ash. Nearly 300 
flint flakes and discarded instruments were recovered from the 
floor including a notched saw, blunt end scrapers and two 
arrowheads (HAU 1989). 

Very little Romano-british material has been recorded from 
Driffield, although in 1895 a small Roman vase was found, at a 
depth of over 4 feet (approximately 1.40m), within Mr Marshall's 
brickyard at the northern end of the town. It was of 'blue-grey 
clay ... It stands 5 inches ~igh, on a foot, and has a flanged 
mouth, and is 4 inches across at the widest part of the belly. 
Most probably the vase is a Roman one, and has been placed in the 
ground along with the ashes at a burial after cremation. The find 
is the more interesting, since this is perhaps the only incidence 
of the Roman occupation found in the town.' (Driffield Times, 
January 12th 1895: Mortimer 1905, 297). C. and E. Grantham have 
recovered sherds of Roman pottery from the stream near Cranwell 
road (Eddy 1983, 41). Excavations at Moot Hill revealed a beam 
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slot and floor of a timber building, which was associated with 
later 4th century Huntcliffe and Crambeck wares (ibid., 44-5,48-
9, and Fig. 7, nos 6-24}. In 1991 several fragments of tegulae 
(Roman roofing tiles} were recovered from underneath a garden 
shed in Bridge Street (pers. comm. Peter Makey}. 
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THE EXCAVATION 

Methodology 

The trial excavations were carried out over two weeks in 
September and October 1992, by a team of four from the Humber side 
Archaeology Unit (Site code DAD 92). A mechanical excavator was 
used to strip the modern demolition rubble and make-up to expose 
the archaeological material which lay directly below. Hand 
cleaning of the subsoils exposed archaeological features which 
were observed to be cut into the natural sands and gravels. The 
archaeology in the western part of the site, within the coal-yard 
(Fig. 2, Trenches 4-5), would have been destroyed by the 
construction of the yard itself. In Trenches 1-3 contamination 
by 'Hoof and Horn Liquid' fertilizer and diesel fuel may have 
hampered identification of some of the more subtle archaeological 
features. 

Five trenches were excavated within the site and numbered 1 to 
5 (Fig. 2); their positions were dictated by the available open 
spaces between standing buildings, steel drums, concrete 
foundations and in the case of trenches 4 and 5, by the 
availability of those areas close to the Beck where ground levels 
would have been least disturbed by later activity. Recognised 
features within the trenches were allocated context numbers, and 
then recorded in accordance with standard Humberside Archaeology 
Unit procedures. Finds recovered from excavated features were 
accorded individual Registered Find numbers (RF). Four samples 
were taken from the fills and layers of features in which 
environmental remains may have survived, and were subsequently 
examined by the Environmental Archaeology Unit, University of 
York. 

The features in each individual trench. are described below. 
Context numbers of individual features have initially been 
highlighted when first described. Pottery dating is taken from 
information supplied by Peter Didsbury. 

The records of this excavation and the finds recovered are 
presently in the care of the Humberside Archaeology Unit. 

Trench 1 (Figs 2-4: Pl. 1) 

This was the westernmost trench excavated in the eastern area. 
Initially this trench was to be positioned further west, but 
substantial concrete foundations prevented excavation there. It 
was therefore subsequently moved 5m to the east. Its overall 
dimensions were approximately 10. 5m long x 1. 6m wide x 1. 20m 
deep. The western end of the trench was excavated to the 
underlying sand and gravel tills, to ascertain the depth of the 
archaeology (1.20m; 16.12m OD). Due to the extent of the 
surviving remains and the time ava]l able, it was decided that 
only the lower features and layers would be hand excavated, and 
that detailed drawings and photographs of the later features 
within the section faces would be undertaken. 
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The earliest feature exposed was a large pit (39: Fig. 3), 
possibly an early Romano-British gravel pit, cutting into the 
natural gravel (27) and extending across the full width of the 
eastern end of the trench (Fig. 4, S2). Its exposed dimensions 
were 3.80m in diameter and 0.40m deep. A series of grey-black, 
clay-loam materials (59 & 60: Fig. 4) had been dumped into the 
pit to form the lower fills, from which fragments of tegulae 
(Roman roofing tile) were recovered. Sealing the lower fills, a 
dump of chalk rubble (26), approximately 0.22m deep, had been 
tipped into the pit from its south-eastern side to form a gentle 
sloping and tapering layer which extended 0.80m northwards into 
the trench. From within this material fragments of stone roof 
tile were recovered, along with several chalk pieces displaying 
evidence of tooling (see THE STONE). Overlapping the chalk rubble 
and possibly forming the uppermost recognisable fill, was a 0. 20m 
deep layer of grey-black loam ( 44: Fig. 4, S2) from which 
fragments of at least two Romano-British vessels (a simple 
Crambeck rimmed dish and a hand-made jar cf. Knapton 'S' bend 
form) and several pieces of tegulae and imbrices were recovered. 
The pottery suggests a date range of late 3rd to 4th century AD. 

A relatively steep-sided, flat-bottomed pit (64: Fig. 3) 
approximately 0. 65m wide and 0. 22m deep, was cut through the 
western edge of 44, and the natural gravel (27); it continued 
beyond the southern section face. Unfortunately, no dating 
evidence was forthcoming from its chalk flecked, brown clay-loam 
fill (65: Fig. 4, S3). A second pit (32: Fig 3) lay 4m to the 
west and also continued beyond the southern section face: its 
exposed dimensions were 0.40m wide and 0.25m deep. Its grey-brown 
loamy fill (33: Fig 4, S3) was similar to layer 22 above, but d1d 
not contain gravel inclusions. A small amount of re-deposited 
clay (23), into which the pit had been cut, was found at its 
base. Once again no dating evidence was retrieved. 

Cutting into the natural gravel and continuing beyond the 
northern section face was a shallow-sided cut (38: Fig. 3). This 
appeared to be filled with material from above (22); its exposed 
dimensions were 1.75m long, 0.52m wide and 0.15m deep. It 
produced no finds or dating evidence. It may represent a 
depression within the gravel, rather than a deliberate man-made 
feature. 

Sealing all the earlier features was a 0.65m deep layer of loose 
grey-brown loam (22) with abundant gravel and flint inclusions; 
these became more concentrated in the eastern and southern 
section faces (Fig. 4). It probably represents a natural build 
up of material from ploughing, or other agricultural methods over 
the years. No features were observed within the southern section 
of this layer, but the northern section displayed two later 
features. Pottery recovered from this layer comprised equal 
amounts of 4th century Romano-British sherds and 12th-16th 
century medieval wares. 

Approximately 2m from the eastern end of the trench and 
projecting 0.66m south into the interior was a tile and chalk 
feature (21: Fig 3). This sat directly on layer 44 and within 
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layer 22. Constructed from Roman stone roof tile, tegulae and 
worked chalk pieces (see THE BRICK AND TILE and THE STONE), it 
initially appeared to be structural, but on cleaning and closer 
examination, no bonding or coursing was apparent. The matrix of 
the feature was identical to 22, and it was therefore reasoned 
that the feature was part of a later dumping fill, and was 
possibly related to quarry 39. Two sherds of Romano-British 
pottery and three sherds of Staxton/Potter Brompton ware were 
recovered, along with a single rim sherd of a gritty cooking pot. 
These wares suggest a 14th-16th century date. The Romano-British 
material may have been re-deposited during the late medieval 
period within an unrecognised feature. 

Approximately O.SOm east of the western trench limits, was a 'U' 
shaped pit 31 (Fig. 3), which was visible in the north section 
face only. It was 0.95m wide and 0.60m deep, and had been cut 
from layer 30 above, through layer 22 and into the natural clay 
23. Its fill (43: Fig. 4,S1) a grey~brown loam showed no visible 
inclusions, but a large fragment of Romano-British flue-tile was 
recovered from its base. No other datable evidence was found. 

In the north-western corner of the trench, continuing beyond both 
the northern and western section faces, were the southern edges 
of a pit (Fig. 3); this had exposed dimensions of 0.76m by 0.22m, 
and a. depth of 0. 50m. The pit edges, although indistinct in 
section, appear to have been cut from layer 30, through layer 22 
and into clay 23. Its soft, grey-brown, gravelly-loam fill 
appeared to be similar to that of layer 22, but was in fact far 
softer. Animal bone and two sherds of Staxton-Potter-Brompton 
pottery were recovered from the fill suggesting a 12th-14th 
century date range. 

Sealing all the visible archaeological features was a 0.10m deep 
layer of compact grey-brown, loamy-clay (Fig. 4) . This was 
observed in all the section faces, and sloped from east to west 
from depths of 0.30m (16.84m OD) to 0.68m (16.46m OD) below the 
present ground level. The compact nature and texture of this 
layer suggest that it represents a mid to late medieval turf 
line. 

The northern section face showed a grey-white, gravelly clay 29, 
of varying thickness (Fig. 4, S1) ; this increased in depth 
towards the west, and lay directly above layer 30. This layer may 
represent an early levelling dump for a possible trackway or hard 
working surface. 

At the southern end of the trench was a dump of compact, sticky 
brown clay (42), which continued beyond the northern and western 
section faces at a depth of 0.42m below the present ground level 
(Fig. 4, S1); it may represent levelling. No inclusions or dating 
evidence was retrieved from the layer. 

A later levelling of grey~brown loam (28), containing heavy 
gravel and charcoal inclusions, sealed layers 29, 30 and 42, and 
lay directly below the 19th-20th century chalk and rubble 
surfaces. The material is similar to layer 22, and may therefore 

10 



constitute a re-deposition of topsoil as a levelling dump. 

The upper two layers (1 & 2) represent 19th-20th century make-up 
and yard working surfaces, were found to seal the whole of the 
eastern area of the site (Fig. 4, Sl-3). 

Trench 2 (Figs 5-6: Pls 2-3) 

Phase I (Fig. 5, Top) 

This trench was positioned to the east of trench 1 (Fig. 2), and 
was aligned north-south within the open area between the standing 
building to the south and the concrete foundations to the north. 
Its initial machine-excavated dimensions were 6m long by 1.40m 
wide and approximately O.SOm deep (16.38m OD); the width was 
subsequently increased eastwards to 2.80m, and the depth reduced 
to approximately 0.30m (16.88m OD) on the exposure of 
archaeological features. 

The southern area of the trench revealed a complex series of 
inter-cutting pits (Fig. 5: Pl. 3); these were sunk into the 
natural gravel (3) and continued beyond the section faces. Pit 
66 was the earliest feature; it was 0.60m wide and 0.40m (16.07m 
OD) deep, with a relatively steep eastern edge and a less steeply 
stepped western edge which led to a flat base. No dating evidence 
was recovered from the grey-brown, gravelly-loam fill (67:Fig. 
6, S7) although a single flint flake (RF 1005) was retrieved. 
Embedded into the western edge of the pit was an irregular chalk 
lum.P (Fig. 6, S7) . The western side of this pit was cut by the 
later pit 4, and its north-eastern edges by pit 8. 

Pit 8 was the largest of the series of pits, with a diameter of 
1.60m and a depth of approximately 0.22m (16.11m OD). Roughly 
circular in form, it continued beyond the southern section face 
and was cut by pit 62 on its north-eastern edge. Its fill (9) 
was a grey-yellow charcoal-flecked gravel (Fig. 6, S9); this 
contained animal bone and sherds of 4th century Huntcliffe ware. 

Cutting pit 8 was a flat bottomed pit (62) with slight sloping 
sides. This had been cut by later features to the north and 
north-west. It continued beyond the eastern section face, but had 
exposed dimensions of 1.45m long by 0.62m wide and 0.39m deep. 
Its fill (63) was a firm, brownish-yellow, gravelly-loam (Fig. 
6, S4); this contained charcoal fragments and a single chalk 
block which displayed tool marks. 

A roughly rectangular pit (48) was cut into the natural gravel. 
It was at least 1.20m long by 0.90m wide and 0.53m deep. It cut 
the northern edge of pit 62, but was itself cut by a later quarry 
(12). Its dark-brown gravelly loam fill (49:Fig. 6, S5), 
contained animal bone, tegul ae fragments, sandstone roofing 
slabs, and pottery: the latter consisted of Huntcliffe and 
Dalesware sherds, suggesting a 4th century date. Also 
incorporated in this fill were fragments of a child's skull and 
rib cage, which clearly derive from a disturbed burial. 
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Phase II (Fig. 5, Middle) 

Cutting into the upper fill of pit 8, was a steep-sided flat
bottomed circular pit (6). This was 1m wide and 0.28m deep, and 
contained a dark brown gravel-loam (7: Fig. 6, S6). Animal bone, 
fragments of roof tile (including tegul ae fragments) and a 
pottery assemblage of 12th-14th century date range, were 
recovered from within this fill. 

A 'U'-shaped pit, or posthole (10) was cut into the natural 
gravel 1.20m to the north of pit 6. The bulk of the feature had 
been removed by the earlier machining, but its remaining form was 
easily visible in the eastern section face (Fig. 6, S6). The 
remnants of the feature gave dimensions of 0.50m wide by 0.20m 
deep. No dating evidence was recovered from its dark brown 
gravelly-clay fill (11), nor were any inclusions observed. 

In the south-western corner of the trench was a roughly circular, 
steep-sided, and possibly flat-bottomed, pit (4), which continued 
beyond the section faces (Fig. 5). Its exposed dimensions were 
1.10m x 0.44m x 1.20m deep. The lower fill of the pit was not 
totally excavated due to the continual influx of ground water; 
however, the base of the pit was observed. Within the dark grey, 
charcoal-flecked,loamy-gravel fill (5) were frequent fragments 
of irregular limestone (Fig. 6, S8). Animal bone, shell, a stone 
spindle whorl, unidentifiable roof tile fragments, and a pottery 
assemblage of 11th-12th century date range were recovered. 

Phase III (Fig. 5, Bottom) 

The northern half of the trench consisted of a post-medieval 
quarry (12) cutting into the natural gravel. Only its northern 
vertical edge was exposed; this cut diagonally, north-west to 
south-east, across the trench. Its fills (13 & 15) were gravelly 
clays which contained bone, tile and post-medieval pottery. 

Trench 3 (Fig. 7: Pls 4-6) 

Phase I (Fig. 7, Upper left: Pl. 5) 

The easternmost of the site trenches was aligned northeast
southwest and positioned to the northwest of the standing 
building located at the eastern end of the site (Fig. 2: Pl. 4). 
Its overall dimensions were 5.86m long by 2.72m, wide with a mean 
depth of 0.40m (16.55m OD). The exposed features were observed 
cutting into the natural gra.vels (3) which sloped gently to the 
east. 

The earliest feature was an east-west ditch (51: Pl.5). This was 
1.5m wide and 0.72m (15.88m OD) deep, with relatively steep 
sides; it was slightly stepped to the south, and rounded to a 
fairly flat base (Fig. 7, S10). The lower fill of this ditch 
comprised 0 .15m of slumped material (77) , probably from the 
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northern side, above which a brown-grey silty clay containing 
moderate sized chalk quartzite and sandstone cobbles (50} was 
observed. Fragments of tegulae, a near-complete immature dog 
skeleton, and a pottery assemblage of Huntcliffe and Crambeck 
wares suggesting a 4th-century date were retrieved from this 
fill. 

Cut into the southern edge of ditch 51 and into the natural 
gravels was a sub-rectangular pit (56}. This was 0.39m by 0.36m 
in extent, and 0.09m deep; it had steep sides and a flat base. 
Its fill (55} was a dark brown, clay-silt which contained no 
dating evidence. 

Phase II 

A layer of dark brown, sandy loam (16}, which varied in depth 
between 0.15m and 0.20m, covered the whole trench, infilling the 
natural indentations in the gravel below. The northern section 
face displayed a thin broken lens of baked clay (76} within layer 
16; this was approximately 0.02m thick, and contained no visible 
inclusions. Pottery from layer 16 was mainly of 14th-16th century 
date. 

Phase III (Fig. 7, Upper right: Pl. 6} 

The north-western corner of the trench revealed a vertical-sided 
quarry 141: Pl. 6} which was cut into the natural gravels to a 
depth of 1.02m (15.71m OD}. Its eastern edge was observed cutting 
into the upper fill of ditch 51. Medieval brick, tile fragments, 
animal bone and a pottery assemblage, which included 4th-century 
Romano-British material and 18th or possibly 19th century 
material, was present in its fill (17: Fig. 7, S11}. 

Sealing all the archaeological features were 19th-20th century 
make-up layers of chalk and cobble: these formed the same yard 
surface which was recorded in Trenches 1 and 2. 

Trench 4 (Fig. 2} 

This was the first of two trenches which were excavated in the 
western area of the site within the 19th century coalyards. The 
rectangular trench was machine-cut alongside the western boundary 
fence, and lay on an approximate northeast-southwest alignment. 
Its overall dimensions were 2.48m long by 2.10m wide and 0.64m 
(13.34m OD} deep. The earliest material which was exposed was a 
light grey, gravelly silt (69}: this filled the irregular 
depressions within the natural compacted brown clay (71}. Animal 
bones, chalk fragments and a single Saxo-Norman cooking pot rim 
were recovered from this fill. 

Lying directly above was a 0.48m deep layer of chalk rubble (68}, 
which represented the 19th-century levelling base and yard 
surface. A 0.30m deep layer of black loam (70} had built up above 
the unconcreted chalk rubble. A small amount of animal bone and 
19th-20th century pottery was recovered from this topsoil. 
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Trench 5 (Fig. 2) 

The westernmost trench was positioned as near as was practical 
to the Beck, and was aligned northwest-southeast. Its overall 
dimensions were 2.76m long by 2.20m wide, and 1.20m (12.93m OD) 
deep. No cut features were observed within the exposed sections. 
The earliest material exposed was a 0.42m deep layer of chalk 
rubble (71), similar to layer 68 in trench 4; above this lay an 
0.18m dump of cobbles within a gritty brown clay matrix (72). No 
dating evidence was forthcoming from this material. Sealing all 
the earlier material was a 0.60m layer of black loam, identical 
to that recorded in trench 4; animal bone and early 20th century 
pottery were recovered from this layer. 
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THE FINDS 

The Pottery P. Didsbury 

Introduction and methodology 

186 sherds, weighing 2154 grams, were recovered during the 
excavations. Quantification by context is presented in Table 1. 
The pottery ranged in date from c. the 2nd century AD to the 
post-medieval period, and included a substantial and particularly 
interesting Saxo-Norman component. 

Table 1: Number and weight of sherds by context 

Context 

u/s Tr.1 
44 
22 
21 
[22 & 21 
35 

No. 

2 
11 
13 

5 
18 

2 

TOTAL TR.1 33 

9 1 
49 11 
52 1 
13 8 
15 1 
7 13 
5 25 
47 3 

TOTAL TR. 2 63 

50 11 
19 6 
16 45 
17 21 

TOTAL TR.3 83 

69 topsoil 1 
70 topsoil 3 
u/s 3 

SITE TOTAL 186 

Wt 
(g) 

15 
207 
195 

30 
225 

10 

457 

31 
347 

9 
59 
22 
75 

165 
97 

805 

143 
93 

372 
98 

706 

4 
45 

137 

2154 

Average 
sherd weight 

15 

7.5 
18.8 
15.0 

6.0 
12. 5] 

5.0 

13.8 

31.0 
31.5 
9.0 
7. 4 

22.0 
5.8 
6.6 

32.3 

12.8 

13.0 
15.5 
8.3 
4.7 

8.5 

4.0 
15.0 
45.7 

11.6 



The material consists almost entirely of small body shards, with 
a very low average sherd weight (hereafter ASW) of 11.6 grams. 
Quantification was by number and weight of shards by fabric and 
context; minimum numbers of vessels were not calculated, but it 
is clear that shard-to-vessel ratios are extremely low. These 
aspects of the assemblage suggest that much of the material is 
not in its place of primary disposal, and that some of it has 
been extensively disturbed and redeposited. 

The present assessment was undertaken primarily in the interests 
of site chronology and interpretation, though it also serves to 
lay the foundations of a ceramic sequence for early medieval 
Driffield. The following section adumbrates the fabric series 
employed, after which there is a detailed quantification and 
discussion of the pottery from each trench. 

Fabric Series 

Shards were allocated to 32 different fabric categor1es, as set 
out below. Where possible, established common names have been 
used, though other categories have had to be named for the 
purposes of this report. The terminology employed for the 
Saxo-Norman material follows that of Brooks 1987 as closely as 
possible. 

Roman Fabrics (F1-7) 

1. RB Greyware 1 

Various fine sandy fabrics, some with burnished black 
exteriors, typical of the 2nd and earlier 3rd centuries AD. 

2. RB Shelly 

Probably Dalesware, 3rd and earlier 4th century AD. 

3. RB Black-burnished type 

Date and production source unknown. 

4. RB Greyware 2 

A stony hard greyware, possibly a Norton product, 3rd 
century AD (Hayes and Whitley 1950). 

5. Crambeck Ware (including Crambeck-type) 

4th-century AD (Wilson 1989). 

6. RB Calcite-tempered Ware 

Mostly Huntcliff Ware,. m1d to late 4th century AD (Hull 
1933) . 

7. RB Greyware 3 
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·A fine beaker fabric, possibly of London Ware 1YJ2g_ and 
possibly 2nd-century AD. 

Saxo-Norman Fabrics (F8-13) 

8. York-type Ware 

A single rim is similar in form to York Ware products of 
the 9th and lOth centuries (Brooks 1987, 148). 

9. Shelly Ware 

As Brooks 1987, 148. 
"Saxo-Norman". 

10. Torksey-type Ware 

Close dating not possible, but 

As Brooks 1987, 148-9. Varieties (b) and (c) both present. 
Late 9th to late 11th century. 

11. Gritty Ware 

As Brooks 1987, 150. 12th century, possibly in use until 
mid 13th. 

12. Calcareous Gritty Ware 

A similar fabric to 11, above, but with the addition of 
large amounts of chalk, and possibly some calcite, filler.· 
The only rim is similar to Gritty Ware types, and the ware 
is presumably of similar date, though from a different 
production centre. The fabric, though not the rim form, 
also bears some similarity to the Reduced Chalky Ware in 
use in later 11th- to mid 12th-century Beverley (Didsbury 
and Watkins 1992, 107). 

13. Stamford Ware 

As Brooks 1987, 149. The only Stamford Ware vessel is in 
Fabric A with thin glaze J or 2 (Kilmurry 1980) and 
probably dates from the late 11th to mid 12th century. 

Medieval Fabrics (F14-22) 

14. Staxton/Potter Brompton Ware 

As Watkins 1987, 109. Circa mid 12th to 14th century. 

15. Fineware 1 

Light-coloured regional jug fabric probably incorporating 
both York Glazed Ware and Lightly Grit ted Ware (Brooks 
1987, 151-3). 13th and 14th centuries. 
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16. Fineware 2 

A hard, red, slightly sandy jug fabric with patchy olive 
green glaze. The only rim is similar to 13th-/early 
14th-century Orangeware forms (Watkins 1987). 

17. Beverley 2-type 

Orange Ware, similar to Beverley Fabric 2 (Didsbury and 
Watkins 1992). 13th and earlier 14th century. 

18. Fineware 3 

A small number of body sherds in a thin, hard, slightly 
sandy, pale brown fabric, one with a light yellow lead 
glaze. Not dated. 

19. Unattributed Finewares 

Self explanatory. 

20. Flaky Green-glazed ware 

As Watkins 1987, 107. Possibly a Scarborough product. 
Late 13th/early 14th century. 

21. Humberware 

As Watkins 1987. 
centres within the 

· 14th to early 16th 

Probably from a variety of production 
region (cf. Brooks 1987, 157-9). Early 
centuries. 

22. Purple Glazed Humberware 

As Watkins 1987, Brooks 1987. 
centuries. 

Post-Medieval Fabrics (F23-6) 

23. Glazed Red Earthenware 

Later 15th and 16th 

As Jennings 1981. No closely datable forms were found. 
16th-century onwards. 

24. Staffordshire-type Slipware 

As Watkins 1987. Late~ 17th and 18th centuries. 

25. Late Iron Glazed Ware 

Glossy 18th-/19th-century blackware fabrics. 

26. Tile fabrics 

Self-explanatory. 
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Other Fabrics (F27-32) 

27. Undated Stone-tempered ware 

Late prehistoric or possibly Early Saxon fabric. 
Hard-fired; black with light brownish-grey exterior; 
smoothed outer surface, grits extrusive through interior 
surface; mixed angular stone grits to £ 5mm. 

28. Unattributed Greyware 

Various fabrics. Probably Saxo-Norman. 

29. Quartz and Chalk-tempered Ware 

Similar in overall appearance to F9 ( Saxo-Norman Shelly 
Ware), but with temper as above. 

30. Fine Chalky Ware 

Undated medieval cooking pot fabric. Fine, hard, 
thin-walled, wheel-thrown; light grey brown throughout; 
abundant very well sorted chalk inclusions, £. 0.25mm. 

31. Unglazed Red Earthenwares 

Post-medieval to modern. 

32. Uncategorised 

The contexts 

Trench 1 

u/s 

Fabric 

Gritty Ware 
Staxton/PB 

44 
Crambeck 
RB Calcite 

Staxton PB 
Stone-temp. (F27) 

22 
RB Greyware 1 

RB Calcite 

No. 

1 
1 

1 
8 

1 
1 

4 

4 

Wt 

13 
2 

95 
98 

6 
8 

30 

100 

19 

ASW 

13. 0 
2.0 

95.0 
98.0 

6.0 
8.0 

7.5 

25.0 

Remarks 

Bowl rim 

Type 2 dish 
2/3 profile, everted 
rim jar, Knapton 
tradition 

lattice, 
possible 

Burnished 
rouletting 
rustication 
Prob. Huntcliff 



Gritty Ware 1 6 6.0 
Staxton/PB 1 12 12.0 
Humberware 1 26 26.0 
Fine Chalky 2 21 10.5 

21 
RB Greyware 1 1 2 2.0 Lattice 
Gritty Ware 1 6 6.0 Outbent rim c/pot 
Staxton/PB 1 4 4.0 
F.28 Grey 1 6 6.0 
F.29 Quartz/Chalk 1 12 12.0 

35 
Staxton/PB 2 10 5.0 

Discussion 

44 and 22 are both layers sealed below buried turf-line 30, and 
appear to consist of material dumped into hollows in the 
underlying natural gravel. Both layers contain Roman building 
material (including 21 within 22). Roman pottery from these 
layers probably spans the 2nd to 4th centuries. The latest 
pottery from 44 is a sherd of Staxton/Potter Brompton Ware which 
was probably in use from the mid 12th to the late 14th century. 
The ware also appears in 22/21, which also contains Humberware, 
dated from the early 14th to the early 16th century. The only 
Staxton/Potter Brompton rim from the site (context 16, q.v.) is 
of a distinctively ''late'' type, so it may be the case that the 
Staxton and Humberware sherds were in contemporary use in the 
14th century. It seems likely that the material from these 
layers has all been redeposited, perhaps after stripping for 
quarrying. The latest pottery thus indicates a 14th- to 
16th-century terminus post quem for this r_edeposition and for the 
establishment of the land surface indicated by buried turf-line 
30. Pit 35, which cuts 22 from an unknown level 9 (but not 
apparently from above 30) also contains a sherd of Staxton/Potter 
Brompton Ware. 

Trench 2 

9 
RB Calcite 1 

49 
RB Shelly 3 
RB Black-burn. type 1 
RB Greyware 2 1 
RB Calcite 6 

52 
Glazed Red E'ware 1 

31 

87 
5 

13 
242 

9 

20 

31.0 

29.0 
5.0 

13.0 
40.3 

9.0 

Prob. Huntcliff 

Handle frag. 
Prob. Huntcliff 

0 u t b e n t - r i m 
dish/bowl, Iron-rich 
fabric. 



13 
Staxton/PB 
Fineware 1 
Humberware 
Glazed Red E'ware 
Unglazed Red E'ware 
Uncategorised 

15 
Glazed Red E'Ware 

7 
RB Calcite 
Gritty Ware 
Calcareous Gritty 
Staxton/PB 
Unattrib. Finewares 
Humberware 
Purple Gl. HW 
Tile fabrics 

5 
RB Greyware 2 
RB Calcite 
SIN Shelly Ware 
Torksey-type (b) 
Torksey-type (c) 
Gritty Ware 
Calcareous Gritty 
Stamford Ware 
Unattrib. Greywares 
Uncategorised 

47 
RB Shelly 
Fineware 3 
Humberware 

Discussion 

2 
1 
1 
2 
1 
1 

1 

1 
2 
2 
3 
1 
2 
1 
1 

1 
3 
1 
1 
1 
5 
9 
2 
1 
1 

1 
1 
1 

20 
12 

5 
9 
9 
4 

22 

9 
12 

3 
13 

8 
25 

3 
2 

9 
24 
12 

4 
3 

28 
62 
15 

1 
7 

82 
3 

12 

10.0 
12.0 
5.0 
4.5 
9.0 
4.0 

22.0 

9.0 
12.0 
1.5 
4.3 
8.0 

12.5 
3.0 
2.0 

9.0 
8.0 

12.0 
4.0 
3.0 
5.6 
6.9 
7.5 
1.0 
7.0 

82.0 
3.0 

12.0 

Both int. glazed 
Drainage? 

Late Humb. fabric 
poss. cistern 

Bowl Rim 

Rim 

9 and 49 are both pits cutting the natural, and both contain only 
Roman material, though in small amounts. The latest material in 
each is 4th-century. 

52, 13 and 15 are all fills within quarry 12. The latest 
material in 13 is of 14th-16th century date, that from the other 
two fills post-medieval. A 16th-century terminus post quem for 
the backfilling event would be quite acceptable. 

7 is a pit which cuts Roman pit 9. It contains Roman, 
Saxo-Norman, Medieval and Post-Medieval material, ranging in date 
from the 4th to the 16th century. The latest material, Purple 
Glazed Humberware, is a closely dated late 15th- to 16th-century 
type. 
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5 is a pit which cuts the natural and Roman Pit 9. Four sherds 
of late Roman pottery probably derive from 9, but the remainder 
consists entirely of Saxo-Norman fabrics. A date in the first 
half of the 12th century would be acceptable for these if they 
form a contemporary group, though the material is clearly not in 
its place of primary disposal. 

47 is a layer covering the whole of Trench 2. It contains a 
small amount of Roman and medieval material, the latest of 14th
to 16th-century date. 

Trench 3 

50 
Crambeck-type Ware 1 57 57.0 cf. Crambeck Type 3 
RB Calcite 3 37 .12. 3 Huntcliff shoulder 
Torksey-type {c) 1 1 1.0 
Staxton/PB 2 7 3.5 
Fineware 1 2 31 15.5 
Unattrib. Finewares 2 10 5.0 

19 
Crambeck-type Ware 1 42 57.0 
RB Calcite 1 17 17.0 
Gritty Ware 2 14 7.0 
Staxton/PB 2 20 10.0 

16 
RB Calcite 1 6 6.0 
Staxton/PB 24 198 8.3 "La tell rim 
Fineware 1 4 34 8.5 
Fineware 2 3 46 15.3 Jug rim 
Fineware 3 3 10 3.3 
Unattrib. Finewares 2 7 3.5 
Humberware 7 62 8.9 Inc. 11 Wast.er" 
Unattrib. Greyware 1 4 4.0 

17 
Crambeck-type Ware 1 12 12.0 Type 1 rim flange 
RB Calcite 1 5 5.0 
RB Greyware 3 1 11 11.0 Beaker base 
Gritty Ware 2 3 1.5 
Calcareous Gritty 3 8 2.7 
Staxton/PB 4 32 8.0 
Fineware 1 1 1 1.0 
Beverley 2-type 2 3 1.5 Raspberry stamp 
Fineware 3 2 4 2.0 
Humberware 1 8 8.0 
Staffs.-type Slip 1 4 4.0 
Late Iron Glazed 1 2 2.0 
Uncategorised 1 5 5.0 
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Discussion 

50 and 19 are the fills of a ditch cut into the natural, 19 being 
the uppermost fill of the ditch. Both contain pottery of the 4th 
to c. 14th centuries, including Saxo-Norman material. Roman 
wares are a minority in both groups, though they represent the 
largest sherds present; it is therefore possible that the later 
and smaller material is intrusive from 16, a sealing layer above 
the ditch, and/or quarry fill 17. The latter cuts both the 
sealing layer and the ditch. The date of the post-Roman wares 
in 16 is c. 14th- to 16th-century. 17 contains Roman, 
Saxo-Norman, Medieval and Post-Medieval Wares, the latest 
belonging to the 18th and possibly the 19th centuries. 

Unstratified Material 

69 
York-type Ware 1 4 4.0 Dished rim 

70 
Tile fabrics 2 31 15.5 
Unglazed Red E'ware 1 14 7.0 

u/s 

Flakey Green-Glazed 1 118 118.0 Grooved rod handle 
Humberware 1 4 4.0 
Fine Chalky Ware 1 15 15.0 

Discussion 

It may be noted that the rim sherd from 69 resembles forms in 9th 
-lOth century York Ware (Holdsworth 1978). It may thus be among 
the earliest Saxo-Norman wares from the site. 

Summary 

Most of the material from the site appears to be the result of 
redeposition following medieval or post-medieval quarrying, an 
activity which apparently destroyed both Roman and Saxo-Norman 
deposits in the vicinity of the site. It is possible, however, 
that in situ features of these periods are represented by a late 
Roman ditch and pits (50/19, 9, 49) and an early 12th-century pit 
( 5) • 

The Roman material goes to augment the small amount of evidence 
for occupation in Driffield at this period (cf. Clark 1935; Eddy 
1983). The main late wares represented (Crambeck, Norton? and 
Huntcliff types) are typical of 3rd- and 4th-century East 
Yorkshire assemblages, and may be compared with similar material 
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from Moot Hill, Driffield (Eddy, 1983). 

The Saxo-Norman material provides a valuable insight into the 
wares in use in Driffield at this period, of which little was 
known before the excavation. Together with the material from 
Moot Hill (Eddy 1983), they provide the skeleton of a ceramic 
sequence for the period. The greatest similarity appears to be 
with material in use in lOth - 12th century York, though larger 
bodies of stratified material will be necessary before a detailed 
comparison can be made. It seems likely that Calcareous Gritty 
Ware, first named in this report, will prove to be a local 
variant of York Gritty Ware. Fine Chalky Ware, though as yet 
undated, is a highly distinctive fabric also recognised for the 
first time during these excavations. 

It is recommended that the Saxo-Norman wares be retained by the 
Humberside Archaeology Unit for incorporation into its ceramic 
reference collection. It may be noted that any subsequent 
excavations on the site have the potential to make a very 
valuable contribution to the ceramic history of the region. 
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The Metalwork J. Watt 

Catalogue - Iron 

1). Nail; sub-rectangular head with rectangular-sectioned shank. 
Length 49mm. RF 1000. Context 17. 

2). Nail; square head with square-sectioned shank and wedge 
shaped point. 
Length llOmm. RF 1003. Context 52. 

3). Object; rectangular in section, one end tapering to a point, 
incomplete. 
Length 26mm; Width 8.5mm; Thickness 5mm. 
RF 1006. Context 73. 

4). Object; tapering, rectangular in section, incomplete. 
Length 35mm; Width 7mm; Thickness 5.5mm. 
RF 1007. Context 73. 

5). Object; rectangular in section, badly corroded, probably 
incomplete. 
Length 17mm; Width 16mm; Thickness 13mm. 
RF 1008. Context 73. 

Copper Alloy 

6). Decorative mount; pressed from sheet metal; oval with 
openwork floral design, narrow elongated loop along one side; 
round-ended flange, bent beneath mount, on other side. 
Length 53.5mm; Width 48.5mm; Thickness 4mm. 
RF 1014. Context 70. 

Discussion 

The excavation produced a small number of metal objects, five of 
iron and one of copper alloy. Of the iron objects, two were nails 
(Nos 1 and 2), both were handmade with square or rectangular
sectioned shanks and flat heads, of types in common use up to the 
introduction of machine-made wire nails in the 19th century. Both 
were recovered from the fill of a large quarry feature 
encountered in trenches 1 and 2. A third object (No. 4), one of 
a group of objects from pit (72), may have been a fragment of 
nail shank. All were probably carpentry nails. Of the remaining 
objects, one (No. 5) was too small and badly corroded to be 
identified, but the other (No. 3) could be the tip of a tang from 
a whittle tang knife. Such knives were in common use up to the 
late medieval period, when they were largely replaced by the 
scale tang knife: they had a narrow pointed tang which was pushed 
into a hole in the handle. 

The single copper alloy object, a decorative mount, was recovered 
from topsoil (70) in trench 5. Pressed from thin sheet metal, it 
was decorated with an intertwined floral design, its plain 
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underside and the bent flange suggest that it was originally 
attached to another object, possibly leather or cloth. It is 
probably of 19th-century date. 

The Brick and Tile K. H. Crooks 

A total of 65 fragments of ceramic roof-tile and brick were 
recovered from 14 contexts. The tile was by no means evenly 
distributed, 49%, or 32 fragments being from contexts 21 and 44 
in Trench 1. 

Of the tile, 34% was positively identified as Roman tegula or 
flanged roof-tile, though none was intact. Two of the fragments 
of brick were probably from Roman pedalis; the remainder of the 
brick was medieval. One Roman flue tile in similar fabric to 
that of the tegulae was recovered from layer 24. This showed 
signs of burning on the broken edge as well as on the surfaces, 
and therefore may have been reused. The fragmentary nature of 
the curved tile precluded positive identification as Roman 
imbrices, but its association with tegulae make this likely. 

The majority of the tegulae were of orange sandy fabric, with 
quartz inclusions up to 4mm in size. Three examples were less 
sandy and of a darker red. During firing these had reduced grey 
inside. Graffiti, consisting of three concentric semicircles, 
inscribed with the fingertips before firing, were observed on one 
tegula fragment; and upon another was a mark, the surviving 
portion of which suggests an elongated capital ''D''. These are 
considered to be the tile-maker's mark or ''signature" (Brodribb 
1987, 100). Several tiles also showed striations and fingermarks 
- one particular example showing the imprints of four fingers in 
its upper surface. 

. 
There was considerable variation in the thickness of the tile, 
between 14mm and 25mm, the average being 20mm. This is much 
thinner than the Roman roof-tile found at Grovehill, Beverley, 
where the average was approximately 30mm (Tibbles, forthcoming); 
together with the contrast in fabric, this suggests a different 
source for the Driffield tile. 

The form and size of the flanges also varied. The width varied 
between 16mm and 30mm (an average of 23.5mm), whilst the heights 
were between 30mm and 45mm. 

The presence of Roman tile in some quantity would seem to 
indicate the presence of a substantial building in the vicinity, 
and the range of thickness and form· of the tegul ae makes it 
likely that there was in fact more than one building. 
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The Objects of Stone J. Watt 

Stone spindle whorl (no. 1}. Scale 1:1 

Catalogue 

1). (illustrated above) Spindle whorl in a fine calcareous 
siltstone; disc shaped, squat, with a circular, off-centre, 
slightly waisted, perforation; roughly made with tooling 
marks visible around the edges; one side burnt. 
Weight 30g; Diameter 39mm; Thickness 16.5mm. 
RF 1001. Context 5. 

Flint 

2). Flake; struck flake of grey-brown translucent flint with a 
small portion of cortex visible on one edge. 
Length 40.5mm; Width 28.5mm; Thickness 4mm. 
RF 1005. Context 67. 

3). ?Scraper in grey-brown translucent flint; fragment with one 
concave edge possibly retouched, broken in antiquity, grey 
brown translucent flint. 
Length 24mm; Width 17mm; Thickness 5mm. 
RF 1011. Context 50. 
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Architectural stone 

4). Chalk; masonry block; roughly rectangular tapering, four 
roughly worked faces displaying coarse tooling, unfinished, 
one curving face. 
Length 148.5mm; Width 98mm; Thickness 80mm. 
Context 26. 

5). Chalk; masonry block; fragment from a rectangular ?tapering 
block, with five roughly worked faces displaying coarse 
tooling, unfinished. 
Length 130.5mm; Width 114mm; Thickness 87.5mm. 
Context 26. 

6). Chalk; fragment; corner from a thin block or slab, three 
roughly finished faces. 
Thickness 22.5mm. 
Context 44. 

7). Chalk; ashlar block; fragment of a rectangular block, three 
sides displaying coarse tooling, one side roughly finished. 
Length 215mm; Width 141.5mm; Thickness 97.5mm. 
Context 63. 

8). Micaceous Coal Measures sandstone; roofing slab; fragment 
traces of burning on one face. 
Thickness 14mm. Context 13. 

9). Soft micaceous sandstone; roofing slab; fragment traces of 
burning on one face. 
Thickness 22.5mrn. Context 13. 

10). Micaceous Coal Measures sandstone; roofing slab; two 
adjoining fragments, one with part of a drilled peghole 
along one edge. 
Thickness 20mm; Hole diameter lOmm. Context 21. 

11). Micaceous Coal Measures sandstone; roofing slab; corner from 
a ?diamond-shaped slab with two roughly chipped edges, part 
of a drilled peghole with iron staining on one broken edge. 
Thickness 16mm; Hole diameter 10mm. Context 21. 

12). Roofing slab; side of a diamond-shaped slab with three 
roughly chipped edges. 
Thickness 18.5mm. Context 21. 

13). Roofing slab; two fragments, one with part of a pecked 
circular depression possibly surrounding a peghole. 
Thickness 16mm. Context 21. 

14). Roofing slab; small fragment. 
Thickness 16mm. Context 44. 

15). Roofing slab; roughly chipped edge with traces of burning 
on one side. 
Thickness 14mm. Context 47. 
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16). Roofing slab; small fragment. 
Thickness 20mm. Context 47. 

17). Roofing slab; corner from a ?diamond-shaped slab, three 
roughly chipped edges, traces of burning on the edge of one 
surface. 
Thickness 17.5mm. Context 49. 

Discussion 

A single disc-shaped stone spindle whorl (No 1) was recovered 
from the fill of an early medieval pit (4) in trench 2. It was 
rather crudely made and unfinished with an off-centre hole and 
tool marks visible around its edge. From prehistoric times until 
the introduction of the spinning wheel in the late medieval 
period, all spinning was done by hand using a spindle, usually 
of wood, with a weighted whorl of stone, bone or other material, 
acting as a fly-wheel when the spindle was spun. Spindle whorls 
are common finds from sites of Roman -Medieval date, and in most 
cases are difficult to date precisely. Discoidal whorls, 
including a similar, crudely carved, limestone whorl, from 
Flaxengate, Lincoln were most common in contexts of a late 10th-
11th century date (Mann 1982). Those from excavations at W1rk 
Lane, Beverley (Foreman 1991), dated from the 11th century 
onwards, and whorls from Eastgate, Beverley, mostly carved from 
local chalk, but again including a possible parallel in 
limestone, were most common in 8th-11th century contexts (Foreman 
1992), so an early medieval date for the whorl is most likely. 
The size, shape and weight of individual whorls can vary 
considerably, reflecting their uses to spin different types of 
thr~ad. When compared to examples described from Flaxengate and 
Lurk Lane, the whorl may be classified as medium-sized, and would 
be suitable for spinning a single fine-medium yarn. 

Two small flakes of grey brown flint were recovered during 
excavation: both exhibit varying degrees of post-depositional 
damage, and were residual within later features. One (No.2) was 
a fairly good quality flake but was apparently unused; the other 
(No.3) was a fragment from a small scraper. Both probably date 
to the late Neolithic or early Bronze age. Evidence of early 
prehistoric occupation within the town of Driffield has been 
provided by excavations carried out in Mill Street Driffield (HAU 
1989), which uncovered the remains of a Neolithic house and 
produced nearly 300 flint flakes and tools; the area is also rich 
in Bronze Age funerary monuments (cf. Mortimer 1905). 

The architectural stone included four fragments of roughly worked 
chalk masonry. One of these (No.6), from the fill of pit 63 in 
Trench 2, was a rectangular ashlar block with one roughly 
finished external face. Two fragments from layer 26, a rubble 
deposit in Trench 1, were roughly rectangular and tapering; one 
(No.4) had a curved surface, and both may be voussoirs (arch 
segments) from a small arch. A corner fragment from a very thin 
chalk block or slab (No.7) came from context 44 in trench 1, and 
may have been used as part of a sill or narrow ledge. Chalk is 
not a particularly good building material for external use, being 
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soft, highly porous and prone to frost damage; it is, however, 
easily worked and locally plentiful, and was probably obtained 
from nearby quarries on the Wolds. All four fragments display 
coarse vertical tooling, with only two (Nos 6 and 7) being 
roughly finished. Two blade sizes can be identified, one c.16.5mm 
wide (visible on Nos 4 and 5), and one c.20mm wide (visible on 
No.7) . 

In addition to a quantity of fired clay roofing tile, there were 
a number of fragments of sandstone roofing slabs. Stone roofing 
slabs are known from a n11mber of Roman sites, including Brough 
on Humber (Wacher 1969i and Dalton Parlours (Wrathmell & 
Nicholson 1990), which also produced a large number of clay 
tiles. Although the fragments are too small to accurately assess 
the shape and size of the original slabs, it is likely that they 
were diamond shaped, as suggested by (Nos 11 and 12), with 
roughly chipped edges and a single drilled peg-hole at one end. 
The edges of peg-holes were found on three fragments, most 
importantly on (No.ll), which was iron-stained, suggesting that 
the slabs were nailed rather than pegged into position. The 
occurrence of roofing slabs along with a larger quantity of tile 
suggests the presence of a major Roman structure within the area. 

The Glass J. Watt 

All four fragments of glass came from features in Trench 2. Two 
sherds of a clear yellowish glass and one of a dark yellowish
brown glass were recovered from the fill of a large post-medieval 
quar·ry pit (12). All three were vessel body sherds, probably from 
bottles, and most likely of a post-medieval date. A single body 
sherd from an unidentified vessel in a clear yellow-tinged glass 
was found within the fill of pit 48 and is probably Roman. 

The Industrial Residue J. Watt 

The site produced two small fragments of iron, probably smithing, 
slag, from the 4th-century ditch (49) and the post-medieval 
quarry pit (12). Slag is a very durable material, and both 
fragments are small and abraded; it is likely that they are part 
of a general scatter of material from a hearth or hearths, 
probably located at some distance from the site. 

The Fired Clay K. H. Crooks 

Sixteen fragments of burnt clay were recovered from only five 
contexts. Ten of these fragments (62%) were from layer 16. These 
were soft, had few, if any, organic inclusions and had fired to 
a bright orange. 

Of the remainder, four fragments were of sandy clay with 
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substantial (4mm) inclusions and were oxidised to a bright pink. 
In four of these, no small specks where organic matter had burnt 
out were apparent. 

A small fragment showed an imprint of a twig, and is likely to 
be a fragment of daub with a wattle imprint. The twig was rounded 
in profile. A further fragment from a Romano-British pit ( 49) had 
been tempered with grass or straw, the impression of which had 
remained within the clay. However, the use to which it had been 
put could not be determined. 

Catalogue 

Context 

5 
13 
16 
17 
49 

The Clay-Pipe 

Total 

wt. 

lOg 
7g 

114g 
5g 

16g 

152g 

K. H. Crooks 

Only one fragment of clay-pipe was recovered from the site, from 
the fill ( 17) of the quarry. It is a stem fragment with a wide 
bore (2.5mm) and bears no diagnostic features. 

The Shell J. Watt 

CONTEXT 

SPECIES 5 7 9 19 22 35 44 49 50 MIN 

Common Limpet 1 1 

Edible Mussel 2 2 

Oyster u. valve 2 1 1 2 ( 6) 

L. valve 1 1 1 

Common Winkle 1 2 1 4 

MIN = Minimum Number of Individuals. 
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Discussion 

A small quantity of shell was recovered from nine contexts. 
Edible Oyster (Ostrea edulis) was the most common species, with 
Common Winkle (Littorina littorea), Edible Mussel (Mytilus 
edulis) and Common Limpet (Patella vulgata) also being present 
in smaller numbers. 

Oysters have been harvested for food since prehistory, gathered 
from vast beds in shallow tidal waters and estuaries all around 
the British coast. They are common finds on sites up to the 19th 
century when oyster populations went into serious decline due to 
over cropping and the accidental introduction of foreign 
predators. Mussel beds are still common in shallow waters around 
the coasts of Britain, often in similar habitats to the oyster, 
limpets, and to some extent winkles, prefer rocky shores. 
Suitable habitats can be found along the east coast, from which 
all four species were probably collected, lying at a distance of 
only 10 miles from Driffield. 
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ENVIRONMENTAL REPORTS 

by John Carrott, Keith Dabney, Allan Hall, Harry Kenward and 
Annie Milles- Environmental Archaeology Unit, University of York 

Four samples of excavated deposits and a small amount of bone 
retrieved by hand-collection were submitted for examination. 

The Samples 

Each of the sediment samples was described in the laboratory 
using a standard pro forma and a subsample of each disaggregated 
following methods of Kenward et al. (1980). In view of the likely 
paucity of waterlogged animal and plant remains, a 'washover' was 
performed, rather than paraffin flotation, and the · washovers 
examined for plant and invertebrate fossils. The residues were 
oven-dried and checked for other components. The samples are 
discussed in context order: 

Context 4 (excavator's notes) or 5 (sample tub), Sample 53 
[medieval pit fill]: mid grey, wet, smoothly gritty chalk gravel 
in a small amount of clay matrix. 

A 3 kg subsample was investigated. The washover from it was of 
small size, with a moderate amount of charcoal to 3 mm, a few 
?modern root fragments, the disarticulated remains of a single 
beetle, Aphodius contaminatus, and a ?modern fly adult. It is 
likely that the beetle is of recent date since so much of the 
individual was present and preservation was rather good. It is, 
in any case, of no interpretative value. 

The residue consisted largely of rounded and angular chalk gravel 
to 35 mm, with a trace of angular flint tG 15 mm, a fragment of 
burnt bone to 10 mm, a lump of ?glassy slag to 15 mm, and a 
sandstone pebble to 10 mm. · 

Context 9, Sample 61 [C4th pit fill]: chalk gravel (to 20 mm) in 
a small amount of mid yellow-grey-brown, moist, plastic clay 
matrix, with a little flint. 

The small washover from the 3 kg subsample examined contained 
quite large numbers of snails, a little charcoal to 3 mm, a 
single very poorly preserved charred wheat (Triticum, probably 
T. aestivo-compactum) grain and an abundance of ?egg capsules 
(probably not from earthworms). The snail assemblage was rather 
diverse: the taxa recorded suggest grassland habitats ( Carychi um 
minimum, Cochlicopa lubrica, Vallonia ?pulchella, V. excentrica, 
Punctum pygmaeum, Vitrina pellucida, Oxychilus cellarius, 
Helicella itala, and Trichia hispida). There were also some 
modern shells of Cecilioides acicula. 

The residue consisted largely of rounded and angular chalk gravel 
to 25 mm, with a little angular flint to 35 mm, a rounded 
sandstone pebble to 10 mm, a fragment of pot to 20 mm and a 
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single snail shell. 

Context 44, Sample 54 [C4th pit fill): very dark grey, moist, 
crumbly to brittle (working plastic), slightly sandy silty clay 
with abundant chalk gravel and some flint; the fine clay peds 
suggested perhaps that this material had been bioturbated at some 
time. 

The washover from the 2 kg subsample examined consisted largely 
of charcoal to 5 mm, with a few snails, a single elderberry 
(Sambucus nigra) seed, a ?earthworm egg capsule and a fragment 
of cancellous bone to 5 mm. The snails consisted largely of 
modern Cecilioides acicula with a few Vallonia sp. and a single 
Trichia hispida was recorded. These latter two taxa are both 
typical of dry grassland. 

The residue was of rounded and angular chalk gravel to 25 mm, 
with a little flint to 25 mm, a trace of charcoal to 10 mm and 
a little sand. 

Context 50, Sample 57 [C4th ditch fill): mid brown, moist, 
plastic clay with abundant chalk gravel to 30 mm. 

The 2 kg subsample examined gave a small washover 
of charcoal to 2 mm, a few snails (all modern 
acicula) and rather frequent ?egg capsules. 

with a trace 
Cecil i oi des 

The residue consisted of chalk gravel (mostly rounded, but with 
a few angular clasts) to 40 mm, a little flint to 30 mm, a few 
rounded sandstone pebbles to 25 mm, a fragment of shelly 
limestone to 45 mm, a fragment. of pot, a trace of charcoal to 
5 mm, one immature field vole (Microtus agrestis) humerus, and 
a small mammal (Muridae, mouse family) lower incisor. 

Evaluation of the bones 

A very small animal and human bone assemblage was recovered from 
the site. The material was relatively well preserved, exhibiting 
little evidence of physical erosion and only two fragments showed 
evidence of carnivore gnawing. 

The 15 contexts which produced animal bone were grouped as 
follows: 

5 contexts dated to Romano-British period (3rd/4th century) 
1 context dated as early medieval (?12th century) 
3 medieval contexts (12th-15th century) 
2 post-medieval contexts 
3 undated contexts 
1 Romano-British/medieval dump 

(i) Non-human bone: Romano-British contexts produced three 
ident.ifiable fragments (an incisor and tibia from p:ig, and an 
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isolated sheep 3rd molar}. The unidentified fraction contained 
34 fragments, mostly cow-sized (11} and sheep sized (11} shaft 
fragments. In addition, context 50 (a 4th century ditch}, 
produced the almost complete remains of a juvenile domestic dog. 

The single 12th century context produced only 2 identifiable and 
12 unidentifiable fragments. The identified bones were a cattle 
tibia and a sheep distal humerus. 

Bones from medieval (12th-15th century} contexts were only 
marginally more numerous consisting of only six identifiable and 
eighteen unidentifiable fragments. Cattle bones included a 
mandible fragment, an isolated maxillary dp4, a proximal 
metacarpal and a complete proximal phalanx. A single pig radius 
fragment and a goose-size shaft fragment represented the only 
other species present. 

Post-medieval deposits also produced very small amounts of bone 
(a total of 35 fragments}, 10 of which were identified to 
species. Cattle were again represented by a mandible fragment, 
a fragment of acetabulum and a fragmented distal humerus. 
Sheep/goat was present as an isolated M2 and a distal humerus 
fragment. Two chicken bones (a femur and radius} and a single 
medium-sized canid metatarsal were the only additional species 
present from this phase. 

(iii Human bone: Several infant bones were recovered from a 
fourth century pit (context 49}, and included a complete ulna, 
radius, tibia, a fragment of frontal bone and orbit from the left 
side as well as a number of rib fragments. 

Implications 

Apart from a few snails, most of them modern intrusions, plant 
and invertebrate remains were rare and offered little 
interpretative information. The scant nature and relatively poor 
preservation of the bone material renders any future osteological 
work of very low priority in terms of zooarchaeology or physical 
anthropology. However a 1 arger, well-preserved and systematically 
recovered assemblage would be of much greater importance. 
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CONCLUSIONS 

The greatest concentration of archaeological features were 
recorded in the higher, eastern side of the site, within the 
railway siding yard lying directly under the yard surface. 
Partially exposed features indicated that the archaeology 
continued beyond the trenches into the unexcavated areas at a 
similar depth. No archaeological features were observed in the 
two westernmost trenches within the coalyard, suggesting that its 
construction in the 19th century had destroyed any remaining 
archaeology. 

The trial excavations were limited to five relatively small 
trenches, and therefore any interpretation of the features in 
relation to the site as a whole is not plausible. It is however 
possible, from the pottery and features, to generalize about the 
occupation of the site. 

The majority of the features were of Romano-British date c. 4th
century AD, and appeared to be within a boundary ditch of the 
same period. Substantial amounts of tegulae and stone roof tile 
found on the site indicate that at least one substantial building 
existed within the vicinity, and that rubble from this structure 
had been used to backfill the disused gravel quarry in Trench 1. 
Further evidence of such a building is confirmed by a large 
fragment of tubuli or box-tile, used in underfloor heating 
systems, recovered from a large pit. A concentration of 
intercutting Romano-British pits, within Trench 2, may represent 
intensive occupation within a small area, although the purpose 
of such pits is not known. 

There was little evidence to suggest occupation during the early 
medieval period, although it is possible that the site may still 
lie within the Anglo-Saxon cemetery which was partially located 
in 1876, and which lay to the south and the east of the site. 

Later medieval pits contained domestic artefacts such as the 
spindle whorl and cooking pots fragments. The turf line observed 
within Trench 1 indicates that the site became grassed over at 
some time during the medieval period. 

The late post-medieval gravel quarry was excavated probably to 
accomodate the need for building materials as the town grew in 
the 17th and 18th centuries. 
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RECOMMENDATIONS 

by D.H. Evans, Archaeologist (Field Section), Humberside County 
Council 

The main purpose of this evaluation was to establish whether or 
not archaeological remains survived within the area of this 
development, and, if so, what was their nature and quality. In 
this, the evaluation was wholly successful. 

The western half of the development area, comprising those 
properties which are presently tenanted by Messrs G. H. Jackson 
(Coal Merchants) and F. W. Lawson (Solid Fuels), has been shown 
to be completely free from archaeological constraints. 
Consequently, in this area (which represents the larger part of 
the land being considered for development) no further 
archaeological work is warranted. 

In contrast, the eastern half of the development area, which is 
at present tenanted by D.E.E. Products of Maidenhead, has been 
shown to have archaeological remains in all three of the 
evaluation trenches. In the most easterly trench (Fig. 2, Trench 
3), archaeological deposits were encountered within 0.20m of the 
present ground surface. Thereafter, the original ground surface 
dropped gently downwards from east to west: hence, in Trench 2 
archaeological remains were encountered at a depth of 0. 30m, 
whilst the comparable levels in the western trench (Trench 1) 
ranged between 0.30 and 0.60m. So little Roman material has been 
found in Driffield, that the Roman pits and ditch on this site -
indicating, as they do, the presence of a substantial Roman 
building in the immediate vicinity - have a clear local and 
regional significance: as such, these features alone would merit 
either in situ preservation, or further investigation, 
accompanied by systematic recording and retrieval. 

This part of the development area has clear archaeological 
implications, and some form of mitigation strategy will need to 
be agreed before any development can take place. A number of 
possible options are open to the developer. The simplest is not 
to build on this area (shown in tone on Fig. 8), thereby ensuring 
that the archaeology is preserved undisturbed. The only cost 
implications to the landowner lie in the possible unrealised 
potential of the land; however, it may be possible to consider 
an alternative type of land use for this part of the site, which 
would involve little or no below ground disturbance (e.g. as an 
area of parkland which would increase the amenity value of the 
development). Other forms of land use might still involve some 
disturbance of this area, but might be limited to more closely 
defined areas or corridors of land (e.g. if an access road was 
being considered through this part of the site); in such cases, 
whilst it would still be necessary to cope with the threat to the 
archaeology in one of the ways detailed below, substantial parts 
of this area might be protected by a reconsideration of the 
nature and extent of any development in this half of the site. 

A second option would be to consider a modified building design 
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for any structures which were to be sited on this part of the 
site. This might take the form of raising the present ground 
level by rafting (or, in the case of an access road, with a 
raised causeway); or, alternatively, by considering a different 
form of ground support (e.g. piling and shallow strip 
foundations). On many sites this is a perfectly acceptable 
solution which can often limit damage to 5% or less of the 
ground area of a development. Unfortunately, on this particular 
site the main problem with a modified system of ground support 
is that the underlying archaeology (which includes deposits of 
human remains in one of the pits in Trench 2) is so close to the 
surface that even the pile caps of any such system are likely to 
cause substantial damage. Moreover, the service trenches to any 
buildings on this part of the site are likely to be at least lm 
deep, and will thus cause as much damage as standard strip 
foundations. The only part of this particular property which 
might lend itself to this type of approach, is the western end 
of the yard currently tenanted by D. E. E. Products: here, the 
archaeology survives at a greater depth, and it may well be 
possible to come up with a design which will permit 1 imi ted 
development. In this case, archaeological presence on the site 
might take the form of a watching brief during certain key stages 
of the development, or, if necessary, limited excavation of any 
problem areas. 

The third option is to consider the systematic excavation and 
recording of the archaeology: this could take the form of 
clearing the whole area of archaeological remains, or, 
alternaUvely, excavation could be specifically targeted (e.g. 
on the line of a new approach road, or on the individual plots 
earmarked for buildings). In many respects, should development 
be unavoidable, then this would probably be the best option, in 
that once excavation had been completed, the developer would have 
a free hand to proceed. The archaeological deposits on this site 
are of no great depth or complexity, and thus an area excavation 
could be carried out quite easily, and with no undue delay to the 
developer. Moreover, the costs of such an exercise (particularly 
if excavation were to be targeted on specific house sites, or on 
the line of an access road) might well compare reasonably with 
those of either reducing the proposed number of building units, 
or of designing and implementing altern aU ve ground support 
schemes. 

Once the developer has had time to consider these recommendations 
and has decided on a particular course of action, the Sites and 
Monuments Officer for Humberside County Council would be happy 
to discuss the ramifications of this development, and to advise 
on its archaeological implications. · 
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Appendix A. An evaluation at Albion Street, 
Driffield, 1992
by John Tibbles, with contributions by
Peter Didsbury, the late Jon Watt, K.H. Crooks,
John Carrott, Keith Dobney, Allan Hall,
Harry Kenward and Annie Milles

Summary

An evaluation in 1992 of an area of land on the north 
side of the railway offered the first modern opportunities 
to examine the survival of archaeological deposits in the 
southern part of the historic core of Driffield.

Romano-British pottery ranging in date from the 2nd 
to the 4th centuries was found; however, the majority of 
Romano-British features identified were of 4th-century date 
and appeared to be contained within a boundary ditch of the 
same period. The former presence of a substantial building 
within the vicinity was suggested by the presence of a large 
fragment of tubulus (box tile), and quantities of imbrices, 
tegulae and stone roofing tile. Other material from Roman 
contexts included a near-complete dog’s skeleton and a 
disturbed child burial in 4th-century contexts. [Further 
evidence of Romano-British occupation in this area was to 
be discovered on the south side of the railway in 1993 and 
2001: see the main paper, and Appendix B.]

Useful groups of Saxo-Norman wares were recovered 
from pits and a ditch, and represent the first archaeological 
evidence for occupation in this part of the town between the 
10th and the 12th centuries. Later medieval pits contained 
domestic artefacts such as a spindle whorl and cooking-pot 
fragments. A turf-line observed in Trench 1 indicates that 
the site became grassed over, probably in the 16th century. 
A post-medieval gravel quarry probably dates to the 17th 
and 18th centuries, and relates to the expansion of the town 
during those periods.

Introduction (Fig. 1)

These trial excavations were commissioned by the British 
Rail Property Board to evaluate the archaeological potential 
of an area of land off Albion Street, Driffield, adjacent to 
the Hull to Bridlington railway (National Grid Reference 
TA 0282 5747). The site lies on the crest and western slope 
of a natural ridge, composed of glacial deposits of sand and 
gravel, on the south-eastern edge of the town (Fig. 1, upper). 
Modern housing developments surround the site to the north 
and the east, whilst a natural stream, known as The Beck, 
borders its western extent.

The western part of the proposed development was 
occupied by a large coal-yard, which was established in the 
19th century. This part of the site has been terraced into 
the western slopes of the ridge, thereby levelling the ground 
up to the Beck. Two trenches (4 and 5: Fig. 1, lower) were 
excavated in this western area, adjacent to the Beck, to 
determine if any archaeological deposits had survived this 
19th century landscaping. However, little of archaeological 
significance was discovered.

Excavation was concentrated on the higher, eastern side 
of the site, and three trenches were sited there (Trenches 1 
to 3: Fig. 1, lower). Archaeological features were located 
directly beneath the chalk hardcore which had been laid 

to support the yard working surface. These features 
were cut into the natural gravel to a maximum depth of 
approximately 1.15m (15.715m OD). They comprised a 4th-
century Romano-British ditch and pits, medieval pits and 
layers, and a large post-medieval gravel quarry.

This area of the site had been used to store hoof and horn 
liquid fertilizer in corroded drums and tanks. Leaks and 
spillages had resulted not only in the accumulation of pools 
of this liquor on the surface, but also in its seepage into the 
more porous areas of the ground. The vast majority of the 
material recovered has been in contact with the fertilizer. 
All three trenches also displayed evidence of further 
contamination by diesel fuel which had been presumably 
absorbed from spillages during use of the yard.

Methodology

The trial excavations were carried out over two weeks 
in September and October 1992, by a team of four from 
the Humberside Archaeology Unit (Site code DAD 92). 
A mechanical excavator was used to strip the modern 
demolition rubble and make-up to expose the archaeological 
material which lay directly below. Hand cleaning of the 
subsoils exposed archaeological features which were 
observed to be cut into the natural sands and gravels. The 
archaeology in the western part of the site, within the 
coal-yard (Fig. 1, lower, Trenches 4-5), would have been 
destroyed by the construction of the yard itself. In Trenches 
1-3 contamination by ‘Hoof and Horn Liquid’ fertilizer and 
diesel fuel may have hampered identification of some of the 
more subtle archaeological features.

Five trenches were excavated within the site and 
numbered 1 to 5 (Fig. 1, lower); their positions were dictated 
by the available open spaces between standing buildings, 
steel drums, concrete foundations and, in the case of 
trenches 4 and 5, by the availability of those areas close 
to the Beck where ground levels would have been least 
disturbed by later activity. Recognised features within the 
trenches were allocated context numbers, and then recorded 
in accordance with standard Humberside Archaeology Unit 
procedures. Finds recovered from excavated features were 
accorded individual Registered Find numbers (RF). Four 
samples were taken from the fills and layers of features in 
which environmental remains may have survived, and were 
subsequently examined by the Environmental Archaeology 
Unit, University of York.

The features in each individual trench are described 
below. Context numbers of individual features have initially 
been highlighted when first described. Pottery dating is 
taken from information supplied by Peter Didsbury.

The records of this excavation and the finds recovered 
are presently in the care of the Humber Archaeology 
Partnership.

The excavations

Trench 1 (Figs A3-A4)
This was the westernmost trench excavated in the eastern 
area. Initially this trench was to be positioned further west, 
but substantial concrete foundations prevented excavation 
there. It was therefore subsequently moved 5m to the east. 
Its overall dimensions were approximately 10.5m long x 
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1.6m wide x 1.20m deep. The western end of the trench 
was excavated to the underlying sand and gravel tills, to 
ascertain the depth of the archaeology (l.20m; 16.12m OD). 
Due to the extent of the surviving remains and the time 
available, it was decided that only the lower features and 
layers would be hand excavated, and that detailed drawings 
and photographs of the later features within the section 
faces would be undertaken.

The earliest feature exposed was a large pit (39: Fig. 
A3), possibly an early Romano-British gravel pit, cutting 
into the natural gravel (27) and extending across the full 
width of the eastern end of the trench (Fig. A4, S2). Its 
exposed dimensions were 3.80m in diameter and 0.40m 
deep. A series of grey-black, clay-loam materials (59 and 
60: Fig. A4) had been dumped into the pi t to form the lower 
fills, from which fragments of tegulae (Roman roofing tile) 
were recovered. Sealing the lower fills, a dump of chalk 
rubble (26), approximately 0.22m deep, had been tipped into 
the pit from its south-eastern side to form a gentle sloping 
and tapering layer which extended 0.80m northwards into 
the trench. From within this material, fragments of stone 
roof tile were recovered, along with several chalk pieces 
displaying evidence of tooling (see The architectural stone, 
below). Overlapping the chalk rubble and possibly forming 
the uppermost recognisable fill, was a 0.20m deep layer of 
grey-black loam (44: Fig. A4, S2) from which fragments of 
at least two Romano-British vessels (a simple Crambeck 
rimmed dish and a hand-made jar cf. Knapton ‘S’-bend 
form) and several pieces of tegulae and imbrices were 
recovered. The pottery suggests a date range of late 3rd to 
4th century AD.

A relatively steep-sided, flat-bottomed pit (64: Fig. A3) 
approximately 0.65m wide and 0.22m deep, was cut through 
the western edge of 44, and the natural gravel (27); it 
continued beyond the southern section face. Unfortunately, 
no dating evidence was forthcoming from its chalk-flecked, 
brown clay-loam fill (65: Fig. A4, S3). A second pit (32: 
Fig. A3) lay 4m to the west and also continued beyond the 
southern section face: its exposed dimensions were 0.40m 
wide and 0.25m deep. Its grey-brown loamy fill (33: Fig. 
A4, S3) was similar to layer 22 above, but did not contain 
gravel inclusions. A small amount of re-deposited clay (23), 

into which the pit had been cut, was found at its base. Once 
again no dating evidence was retrieved. 

Cutting into the natural gravel and continuing beyond 
the northern section face was a shallow-sided cut (38: Fig. 
A3). This appeared to be filled with material from above 
(22); its exposed dimensions were 1.75m long, 0.52m wide 
and 0.15m deep. It produced no finds or dating evidence. It 
may represent a depression within the gravel, rather than a 
deliberate man-made feature.

Sealing all the earlier features was a 0.65m deep layer 
of loose grey-brown loam (22) with abundant gravel and 
flint inclusions; these became more concentrated in the 
eastern and southern section faces (Fig. A4). It probably 
represents a natural build up of material from ploughing, 
or other agricultural methods over the years. No features 
were observed within the southern section of this layer, but 
the northern section displayed two later features. Pottery 
recovered from this layer comprised equal amounts of 
4th century Romano-British sherds and 12th-16th century 
medieval wares.

Approximately 2m from the eastern end of the trench 
and projecting 0.66m south into the interior was a tile-and-
chalk feature (21: Fig. A3). This sat directly on layer 44 and 
within layer 22. Constructed from Roman stone roof tile, 
tegulae and worked chalk pieces (see The brick and tile and 
The stone, below), it initially appeared to be structural, but 
on cleaning and closer examination, no bonding or coursing 
was apparent. The matrix of the feature was identical to 22, 
and it was therefore reasoned that the feature was part of a 
later dumping fill, and was possibly related to quarry 39. 
Two sherds of Romano-British pottery and three sherds of 
Staxton/Potter Brompton ware were recovered, along with a 
single rim sherd of a gritty cooking pot. These wares suggest 
a 14th-16th century date. The Romano-British material may 
have been re-deposited during the late medieval period 
within an unrecognised feature.

Approximately 0.80m east of the western trench limits, 
was a ‘U’-shaped pit 31 (Fig. A3), which was visible in 
the north section face only. It was 0.95m wide and 0.60m 
deep, and had been cut from layer 30 above, through layer 
22 and into the natural clay 23. Its fill (43: Fig. A4, S1), a 
grey-brown loam, showed no visible inclusions, but a large 

Figure A3 Albion Street 1992, Trench 1. Features of Phases 1 and 2
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fragment of Romano-British flue-tile was recovered from 
its base. No other datable evidence was found.

In the north-western corner of the trench, continuing 
beyond both the northern and western section faces, were 
the southern edges of a pit (Fig. A3); this had exposed 
dimensions of 0.76m by 0.22m, and a depth of 0.50m. The 
pit edges, although indistinct in section, appear to have 
been cut from layer 30, through layer 22 and into clay 23. Its 
soft, grey-brown, gravelly-loam fill appeared to be similar 
to that of layer 22, but was in fact far softer. Animal bone 
and two sherds of Staxton-Potter-Brompton pottery were 
recovered from the fill, suggesting a 12th-14th century date 
range.

Sealing all the visible archaeological features was a 
0.10m deep layer of compact grey-brown, loamy-clay (Fig. 
A4). This was observed in all the section faces, and sloped 
from east to west from depths of 0.30m (16.84m OD) to 
0.68m (16.46m OD) below the present ground level. The 
compact nature and texture of this layer suggest that it 
represents a mid to late medieval turf line.

The northern section face showed a grey-white, gravelly 
clay 29, of varying thickness (Fig. A4, S1); this increased in 
depth towards the west, and lay directly above layer 30. This 
layer may represent an early levelling dump for a possible 
track-way or hard working surface.

At the southern end of the trench was a dump of 
compact, sticky brown clay (42), which continued beyond 
the northern and western section faces at a depth of 0.42m 
below the present ground level (Fig. A4, S1); it may represent 
levelling. No inclusions or dating evidence were retrieved 
from the layer.

A later levelling of grey-brown loam (28), containing 
heavy gravel and charcoal inclusions, sealed layers 29, 30 
and 42, and lay directly below the 19th-20th century chalk 
and rubble surfaces. The material is similar to layer 22, 
and may therefore constitute a re-deposition of topsoil as a 
levelling dump.

The upper two layers (I and 2) represent 19th-20th 

century make-up and yard working surfaces, and were 
found to seal the whole of the eastern area of the site (Fig. 
A4, S1~3).

Trench 2 (Figs A5-6)
Phase I (Fig. A5, top)
This trench was positioned to the east of trench 1 (Fig. 1, 
lower), and was aligned north-south within the open area 
between the standing building to the south and the concrete 
foundations to the north. Its initial machine-excavated 
dimensions were 6m long by 1.40m wide and approximately 
0.80m deep (<l6.38m OD); the width was subsequently 
increased eastwards to 2.80m, and the depth reduced to 
approximately 0.30m (16.88m OD) on the exposure of 
archaeological features.

The southern area of the trench revealed a complex 
series of inter-cutting pits (Fig. A5); these were sunk into 
the natural gravel (3), and continued beyond the section 
faces. Pit 66 was the earliest feature; it was 0.60m wide and 
0.40m (16.07m OD) deep, with a relatively steep eastern 
edge, and a less steeply stepped western edge which led 
to a flat base. No dating evidence was recovered from the 
grey-brown, gravelly-loam fill (67:Fig. A6, S7) although a 
single flint flake (RF 1005) was retrieved. Embedded into 
the western edge of the pit was an irregular chalk lump (Fig. 
A6, S7). The western side of this pit was cut by the later pit 
4, and its north-eastern edges by pit 8.

Pit 8 was the largest of the series of pits, with a diameter 
of 1.60m and a depth of approximately 0.22m (l6.11m OD). 
Roughly circular in form, it continued beyond the southern 
section face, and was cut by pit 62 on its north-eastern 
edge. Its fill (9) was a grey-yellow charcoal-flecked gravel 
(Fig. A6, S9); this contained animal bone and sherds of 4th 
century Huntcliff ware.

Cutting pit 8 was a flat-bottomed pit (62) with slight 
sloping sides. This had been cut by later features to the north 
and north-west. It continued beyond the eastern section 
face, but had exposed dimensions of 1.45m long by 0.62m 

Figure A4 Albion Street 1992, Trench 1. Sections 1-3
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wide and 0.39m deep. Its fill (63) was a firm, brownish-
yellow, gravelly-loam (Fig. A6, S4); this contained charcoal 
fragments, and a single chalk block which displayed tool 
marks.

A roughly rectangular pit (48) was cut into the natural 
gravel. It was at least 1.20m long by 0.90m wide and 0.53m 
deep. It cut the northern edge of pit 62, but was itself cut 
by a later quarry (12). Its dark-brown gravelly loam fill 
(49:Fig. A6, S5), contained animal bone, tegulae fragments, 
sandstone roofing slabs, and pottery: the latter consisted of 
Huntcliff and Dalesware sherds, suggesting a 4th century 
date. Also incorporated in this fill were fragments of a 
child’s skull and rib cage, which clearly derive from a 
disturbed burial.

Phase II (Fig. A5, middle)
Cutting into the upper fill of pit 8, was a steep-sided flat-
bottomed circular pit (6). This was 1m wide and 0.28m 
deep, and contained a dark brown gravel-loam( (7: Fig. A6, 
S6). Animal bone, fragments of roof tile (including tegulae 
fragments) and a pottery assemblage of 12th-14th century 
date range, were recovered from within this fill.

A ‘U’-shaped pit, or post-hole (10) was cut into the 
natural gravel 1.20m to the north of pit 6. The bulk of the 
feature had been removed by the earlier machining, but its 
remaining form was easily visible in the eastern section face 
(Fig. A6, S6). The remnants of the feature gave dimensions 
of 0.50m wide by 0.20m deep. No dating evidence was 
recovered from its dark brown gravelly-clay fill (11), nor 
were any inclusions observed.

Figure A5 Albion Street 1992, Trench 2. Features of Phases 1-3
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In the south-western corner of the trench was a roughly 
circular, steep-sided, and possibly flat-bottomed, pit (4), 
which continued beyond the section faces (Fig. A5). Its 
exposed dimensions were 1.10m x 0.44m x 1.20m deep. 
The lower fill of the pit was not totally excavated due to 
the continual influx of ground water; however, the base 
of the pit was observed. Within the dark grey, charcoal-
flecked, loamy-gravel fill (5) were frequent fragments of 
irregular limestone (Fig. A6, S8). Animal bone, shell, a 
stone spindle whorl, unidentifiable roof tile fragments, and 
a pottery assemblage of 11th-12th century date range were 
recovered.

Phase III (Fig. A5, bottom)
The northern half of the trench consisted of a post-medieval 
quarry (12) cutting into the natural gravel. Only its northern 
vertical edge was exposed; this cut diagonally, north-west 
to south-east, across the trench. Its fills (13 and 15) were 
gravelly clays which contained bone, tile and post-medieval 
pottery.

Trench 3 (Fig. A7)
Phase I (Fig. A7, upper left)
The easternmost of the site trenches was aligned northeast-
southwest and positioned to the northwest of the standing 
building located at the eastern end of the site (Fig. 1, lower). 
Its overall dimensions were 5.86m long by 2.72m, wide, 
with a mean depth of 0.40m (16.55m OD). The exposed 
features were observed cutting into the natural gravels (3) 
which sloped gently to the east.

The earliest feature was an east-west ditch (51). This 

was 1.5m wide and 0.72m [15.88m OD] deep, with relatively 
steep sides; it was slightly stepped to the south, and rounded 
to a fairly flat base (Fig. A7, S10). The lower fill of this 
ditch comprised 0.15m of slumped material (77), probably 
from the northern side, above which a brown-grey silty clay 
containing moderate sized chalk quartzite and sandstone 
cobbles (50) was observed. Fragments of tegulae, a near-
complete immature dog skeleton, and a pottery assemblage 
of Huntcliff and Crambeck wares suggesting a 4th-century 
date were retrieved from this fill.

Cut into the southern edge of ditch 51 and into the 
natural gravels was a sub-rectangular pit (56). This was 
0.39m by 0.36m in extent, and 0.09m deep; it had steep 
sides and a flat base. Its fill (55) was a dark brown, clay-silt 
which contained no dating evidence.

Phase II
A layer of dark brown, sandy loam (16), which varied in 
depth between 0.15m and 0.20m, covered the whole trench, 
infilling the natural indentations in the gravel below. The 
northern section face displayed a thin broken lens of baked 
clay (76) within layer 16; this was approximately 0.02m 
thick, and contained no visible inclusions. Pottery from 
layer 16 was mainly of 14th-16th century date.

Phase III (Fig. A7, upper right)
The north-western corner of the trench revealed a vertical-
sided quarry (41) which was cut into the natural gravels to a 
depth of 1.02m (15.71m OD). Its eastern edge was observed 
cutting into the upper fill of ditch 51. Medieval brick, tile 
fragments, animal bone and a pottery assemblage, which 
included 4th-century Romano-British material and 18th- or 

Figure A6 Albion Street, Trench 2. Sections 4-9
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possibly 19th-century material, was present in its fill (17: 
Fig. A7, SI1).

Sealing all the archaeological features were 19th-20th 
century make-up layers of chalk and cobble: these formed 
the same yard surface which was recorded in Trenches 1 
and 2.

Trench 4 (Fig. 1, lower)
This was the first of two trenches which were excavated in 
the western area of the site within the 19th-century coal-
yards. The rectangular trench was machine-cut alongside 
the western boundary fence, and lay on an approximate 
northeast-southwest alignment. Its overall dimensions were 
2.48m long by 2.10m wide, and 0.64m (13.34m OD) deep. 
The earliest material which was exposed was a light grey, 
gravelly silt (69): this filled the irregular depressions within 
the natural compacted brown clay (71). Animal bones, chalk 
fragments and a single Saxo-Norman cooking pot rim were 
recovered from this fill.

Lying directly above was a 0.48m deep layer of chalk 

rubble (68), which represented the 19th-century levelling 
base and yard surface. A 0.30m deep layer of black loam 
(70) had built up above the unconcreted chalk rubble. A 
small amount of animal bone and 19th-20th century pottery 
was recovered from this topsoil.

Trench 5 (Fig. 1, lower)
The westernmost trench was positioned as near as was 
practical to the Beck, and was aligned northwest-southeast. 
Its overall dimensions were 2.76m long by 2.20m wide, and 
1.20m (12.93m OD) deep. No cut features were observed 
within the exposed sections. The earliest material exposed 
was a 0.42m deep layer of chalk rubble (71), similar to layer 
68 in trench 4; above this lay an 0.18m dump of cobbles 
within a gritty brown clay matrix (72). No dating evidence 
was forthcoming from this material. Sealing all the earlier 
material was a 0.60m layer of black loam, identical to that 
recorded in trench 4; animal bone and early 20th-century 
pottery were recovered from this layer.

Figure A7 Albion Street 1992, Trench 3. Features of Phases 1-3 and sections 10-11
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The finds

The pottery
by Peter Didsbury

Introduction and methodology
186 sherds, weighing 2154 grams, were recovered during 
the excavations. Quantification by context is presented in 
Table A1. The pottery ranged in date from c. the 2nd century 
AD to the post-medieval period, and included a substantial 
and particularly interesting Saxo-Norman component.

The material consists almost entirely of small body 
sherds, with a very low average sherd weight (hereafter 
ASW) of 11.6 grams. Quantification was by number and 
weight of sherds by fabric and context; minimum numbers 

of vessels were not calculated, but it is clear that sherd-
to-vessel ratios are extremely low. These aspects of the 
assemblage suggest that much of the material is not in its 
place of primary disposal, and that some of it has been 
extensively disturbed and re-deposited.

The present assessment was undertaken primarily in 
the interests of site chronology and interpretation, though it 
also serves to lay the foundations of a ceramic sequence for 
early medieval Driffield. The following section adumbrates 
the fabric series employed, after which there is a detailed 
quantification and discussion of the pottery from each 
trench.

Fabric series
Sherds were allocated to 32 different fabric categories, as set 
out below. Where possible, established common names have 

Table A1: Number and weight of sherds by context

Context No. of sherds Wt. (g) Average sherd weight

Trench 1

U/S Trench 1 2 15 7.5
44 11 207 18.8
22 13 195 15.0
21 5 30 6.0
[22 & 21 combined] 18 225 12.5]
35 2 10 5.0
Total Trench 1 33 457 13.8

Trench 2

9 1 31 31.0
49 11 347 31.5
52 1 9 9.0
13 8 59 7.4
15 1 22 22.0
7 13 75 5.8
5 25 165 6.6
47 3 97 32.3
Total Trench 2 63 805 12.8

Trench 3

50 11 143 13.0
19 6 93 15.5
16 45 372 8.3
17 21 98 4.7
Total Trench 3 83 706 8.5

Unstratifi ed

69 (topsoil) 1 4 4.0
70 (topsoil) 3 45 15.0
U/S 3 137 45.7
SITE TOTAL 186 2154 11.6
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been used, though other categories have had to be named 
for the purposes of this report. The terminology employed 
for the Saxo-Norman material follows that of Brooks 1987 
as closely as possible.

Roman fabrics (F1-7)
1. RB Greyware 1
Various fine sandy fabrics, some with burnished black 
exteriors, typical of the 2nd and earlier 3rd centuries AD.
2. RB Shelly
Probably Dalesware. 3rd and earlier 4th century AD.
3. RB Black-burnished type
Date and production source unknown.
4. RB Greyware 2
A stony hard greyware, possibly a Norton product, 3rd 
century AD (Hayes and Whitley 1950).
5. Crambeck Ware (including Crambeck-type)
4th-century AD (Wilson 1989).
6. RB Calcite-tempered Ware
Mostly Huntcliff Ware, mid to late 4th century AD (Hull 
1933).
7. RB Greyware 3
A fine beaker fabric, possibly of London Ware type, and 
possibly 2nd-century AD.

Saxo-Norman fabrics (F8-13)
8. York-type ware
A single rim is similar in form to York Ware products of the 
9th and 10th centuries (Brooks 1987, 148).
9. Shelly Ware
As Brooks 1987, 148. Close dating not possible, but “Saxo- 
Norman”.
10. Torksey-type Ware
As Brooks 1987, 148-9. Varieties (b) and (c) both present. 
Late 9th to late 11th century.
11. Gritty Ware
As Brooks 1987, 150. 12th century, possibly in use until mid 
13th.
12. Calcareous Gritty Ware
A similar fabric to 11, above, but with the addition of 
large amounts of chalk, and possibly some calcite, filler. 
The only rim is similar to Gritty Ware types, and the ware 
is presumably of similar date, though from a different 
production centre. The fabric, though not the rim form, also 
bears some similarity to the Reduced Chalky Ware in use 
in later 11th- to mid 12th-century Beverley (Didsbury and 
Watkins 1992, 107).
13. Stamford Ware
As Brooks 1987, 149. The only Stamford Ware vessel is 
in Fabric A with thin glaze 1 or 2 (Kilmurry 1980), and 
probably dates from the late 11th to mid 12th century.

Medieval fabrics (F14-22)
14. Staxton / Potter Brompton Ware
As Watkins 1987, 109. Circa mid 12th to 14th century.
15. Fineware 1.
Light-coloured regional jug fabric probably incorporating 

both York Glazed Ware and Lightly Gritted Ware (Brooks 
1987, 151-3). 13th and 14th centuries.
16. Fineware 2
A hard, red, slightly sandy jug fabric with patchy olive green 
glaze. The only rim is similar to 13th- /early 14th-century 
Orangeware forms (Watkins 1987).
17. Beverley 2-type
Orange Ware, similar to Beverley Fabric 2 (Didsbury and 
Watkins 1992). 13th and earJier 14th century.
18. Fineware 3
A small number of body sherds in a thin, hard, slightly 
sandy, pale brown fabric, one with a light yellow lead glaze. 
Not dated.
19. Unattributed fineware
Self-explanatory.
20. Flaky green-glazed ware
As Watkins 1987, 107. Possibly a Scarborough product. Late 
13th/early 14th century.
21. Humberware
As Watkins 1987. Probably from a variety of production 
centres within the region (cf. Brooks 1987, 157-9). Early 
14th to early 16th centuries.
22. Purple-glazed Humberware
As Watkins 1987, Brooks 1987. Later 15th and 16th 
centuries.

Post-medieval fabrics (F23-6)
23. Glazed Red Earthenware
As Jennings 1981. No closely datable forms were found. 
16th-century onwards.
24. Staffordshire-type Slipware
As Watkins 1987. Later 17th and 18th centuries.
25. Late Iron-Glazed Ware
Glossy 18th- / 19th-century blackware fabrics.
26. Tile fabrics.
Self-explanatory

Other fabrics (F27-32)
27. Undated stone-tempered ware
Late prehistoric or possibly Early Saxon fabric. Hard-fired; 
black with light brownish-grey exterior; smoothed outer 
surface, grits extrusive through interior surface; mixed 
angular stone grits to 0.5mm.
28. Unattributed greyware
Various fabrics. Probably Saxo-Norman.
29. Quartz- and chalk-tempered Ware
Similar in overall appearance to F9 (Saxo-Norman Shelly 
Ware), but with temper as above.
30. Fine Chalky Ware
Undated medieval cooking pot fabric. Fine, hard, thin-
walled, wheel-thrown; light grey-brown throughout; 
abundant very well-sorted chalk inclusions, c. 0.25mm.
31. Unglazed Red Earthenware
Post-medieval to modern.
32. Uncategorised
Self-explanatory.



196

Trench 1 contexts
44 and 22 are both layers sealed below buried turf-line 30, 
and appear to consist of material dumped into hollows in 
the underlying natural gravel. Both layers contain Roman 
building material (including 21 within 22). Roman pottery 
from these layers probably spans the 2nd to 4th centuries. The 
latest pottery from 44 is a sherd of Staxton/Potter Brompton 
Ware which was probably in use from the mid 12th to the 
late 14th century. The ware also appears in 22/21, which also 
contains Humberware, dated from the early 14th to the early 
16th century. The only Staxton/Potter Brompton rim from 
the site (context 16, q.v.) is of a distinctively “late” type, so 
it may be the case that the Staxton and Humberware sherds 
were in contemporary use in the 14th century. It seems 
likely that the material from these layers has all been re-
deposited, perhaps after stripping for quarrying. The latest 
pottery thus indicates a 14th- to 16th-century terminus post 
quem for this re-deposition and for the establishment of the 
land surface indicated by buried turf-line 30. Pit 35, which 
cuts 22 from an unknown level 9 (but not apparently from 
above 30) also contains a sherd of Staxton/Potter Brompton 
Ware.

Trench 2 contexts
9 and 49 are both pits cutting the natural, and both contain 
only Roman material, though in small amounts. The latest 
material in each is 4th-century.

52, 13 and 15 are all fills within quarry 12. The latest 
material in 13 is of 14th-16th century date, that from the 
other two fills post-medieval. A 16th-century terminus post 
quem for the backfilling event would be quite acceptable.

7 is a pit which cuts Roman pit 9. It contains Roman, 
Saxo-Norman, Medieval and Post-Medieval material, 
ranging in date from the 4th to the 16th century. The latest 
material, Purple Glazed Humberware, is a closely dated late 
15th- to 16th-century type.

5 is a pit which cuts the natural and Roman Pit 9. Four 
sherds of late Roman pottery probably derive from 9, but 
the remainder consists entirely of Saxo-Norman fabrics. A 
date in the first half of the 12th century would be acceptable 
for these if they form a contemporary group, though the 
material is clearly not in its place of primary disposal.

47 is a layer covering the whole of Trench 2. It contains 
a small amount of Roman and medieval material, the latest 
of 14th-to 16th-century date.

Fabric No. of sherds Wt. (g) ASW Remarks

U/S

Gritty Ware 1 13 13.0 Bowl rim
Staxton / PB 1 2 2.0

44

Crambeck 1 95 95.0 Type 2 dish
RB Calcite 8 98 98.0 2/3 profi le, everted rim jar. Knapton 

tradition
Staxton / PB 1 6 6.0
Stone-tempered (F27) 1 8 8.0

22

RB Greyware 1 4 30 7.5 Burnished lattice, rouletting possible 
rustication

RB Calcite 4 100 25.0 Prob. Huntcliff
Gritty Ware 1 6 6.0
Staxton / PB 1 12 12.0
Humberware 1 26 26.0
Fine Chalky 2 21 10.5

21

RB Greyware 1 1 2 2.0 Lattice
Gritty Ware 1 6 6.0 Outbent rim c/pot
Staxton / PB 1 4 4.0
F.28 Grey 1 6 6.0
F.29 Quartz / Chalk 1 12 12.0

35

Staxton / PB 2 10 5.0

Trench 1
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Fabric No. of sherds Wt. (g) ASW Remarks

9

RB Calcite 1 31 31.0 Prob. Huntcliff

49

RB Shelly 3 87 29.0
RB Black-burn. type 1 5 5.0
RB Greyware 2 1 13 13.0 Handle frag.
RB Calcite 6 242 40.3 Prob. Huntcliff

52

Glazed Red Earthenware 1 9 9.0 Outbent-rim dish / bowl. Iron-rich 
fabric.

13

Staxton / PB 2 20 10.0
Fineware 1 1 12 12.0
Humberware 1 5 5.0
Glazed Red Earthenware 2 9 4.5 Both internally glazed.
Unglazed Red Earthen-
ware

1 9 9.0 Drainage?

Uncategorised 1 4 4.0

15

Glazed Red Earthenware 1 22 22.0 Late Humb. Fabric, possibly a cistern

7

RB Calcite 1 9 9.0
Gritty Ware 2 12 12.0 Bowl rim
Calcareous Gritty 2 3 1.5
Staxton / PB 3 13 4.3
Unattrib. Fineware 1 8 8.0
Humberware 2 25 12.5
Purple Gl. Humb. 1 3 3.0
Tile fabric 1 2 2.0

5

RB Greyware 2 1 9 9.0 Rim
RB Calcite 3 24 8.0
S / N Shelly Ware 1 12 12.0
Torksey-type (b) 1 4 4.0
Torksey-type (c) 1 3 3.0
Gritty Ware 5 28 5.6
Calcareous Gritty 9 62 6.9
Stamford Ware 2 15 7.5
Unattrib. Greyware 1 1 1.0
Uncategorised 1 7 7.0

47

RB Shelly 1 82 82.0
Fineware 3 1 3 3.0
Humberware 1 12 12.0

Trench 2
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Trench 3 contexts
50 and 19 are the fills of a ditch cut into the natural, 19 being 
the uppermost fill of the ditch. Both contain pottery of the 
4th to c. 14th centuries, including Saxo-Norman material. 
Roman wares are a minority in both groups, though they 
represent the largest sherds present; it is therefore possible 
that the later and smaller material is intrusive from 16, a 

sealing layer above the ditch, and/or quarry fill 17. The 
latter cuts both the sealing layer and the ditch. The date 
of the post-Roman wares in 16 is c. 14th- to 16th-century. 
17 contains Roman, Saxo-Norman, Medieval and Post-
Medieval Wares, the latest belonging to the 18th and 
possibly the 19th centuries.

Trench 3

Fabric No. of sherds Wt. (g) ASW Remarks

50

Crambeck-type Ware 1 57 57.0 Cf. Crambeck Type 3
RB Calcite 3 37 12.3 Huntcliff shoulder
Torksey-type (c) 1 1 1.0
Staxton / PB 2 7 3.5
Fineware 1 2 31 15.5
Unattrib. Fineware 2 10 5.0

19

Crambeck-type Ware 1 42 57.0
RB Calcite 1 17 17.0
Gritty Ware 2 14 7.0
Staxton / PB 2 20 10.0

16

RB Calcite 1 6 6.0
Staxton / PB 24 198 8.3 “Late” rim
Fineware 1 4 34 8.5
Fineware 2 3 46 15.3 Jug rim
Fineware 3 3 10 3.3
Unattrib. Fineware 2 7 3.5
Humberware 7 62 8.9 Includes “waster”
Unattrib. Greyware 1 4 4.0

17

Crambeck-type Ware 1 12 12.0 Type 1 rim fl ange
RB Calcite 1 5 5.0
RB Greyware 3 1 11 11.0 Beaker base
Gritty Ware 2 3 1.5
Calcareous Gritty 3 8 2.7
Staxton / PB 4 32 8.0
Fineware 1 1 1 1.0
Beverley 2-type 2 3 1.5 Raspberry stamp
Fineware 3 2 4 2.0
Humberware 1 8 8.0
Staffs.-type Slip. 1 4 4.0
Late Iron-Glazed 1 2 2.0
Uncategorised 1 5 5.0
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Unattributed contexts
It may be noted that the rim sherd from 69 resembles forms 
in 9th - 10th century York Ware (Holdsworth 1978). It may 
thus be among the earliest Saxo-Norman wares from the 
site.

Summary
Most of the material from the site appears to be the result 
of re-deposition following medieval or post-medieval 
quarrying, an activity which apparently destroyed both 
Roman and Saxo-Norman deposits in the vicinity of the site. 
It is possible, however, that in situ features of these periods 
are represented by a late Roman ditch and pits (50/19, 9, 49) 
and an early 12th-century pit (5).

The Roman material goes to augment the small amount 
of evidence for occupation in Driffield at this period (cf. 
Clark 1935; Eddy 1983). The main late wares represented 
(Crambeck, Norton? and Huntcliff types) are typical of 3rd- 
and 4th-century East Yorkshire assemblages, and may be 
compared with similar material from Moot Hill, Driffield 
(Eddy 1983).

The Saxo-Norman material provides a valuable insight 
into the wares in use in Driffield at this period, of which 
little was known before the excavation. Together with the 
material from Moot Hill (Eddy 1983), they provide the 
skeleton of a ceramic sequence for the period. The greatest 
similarity appears to be with material in use in 10th - 12th 
century York, though larger bodies of stratified material 
will be necessary before a detailed comparison can be made. 
It seems likely that Calcareous Gritty Ware, first named in 
this report, will prove to be a local variant of York Gritty 
Ware. Fine Chalky Ware, though as yet undated, is a highly 
distinctive fabric also recognised for the first time during 
these excavations.

The Metalwork
by the late Jon Watt

Catalogue
Iron objects
1). Nail; sub-rectangular head with rectangular-sectioned shank.
Length 49mm. RF 1000. Context 17.
2). Nail; square head with square-sectioned shank and wedge-
shaped point.
Length 110mm. RF 1003. Context 52.
3). Object; rectangular in section, one end tapering to a point, 
incomplete.
Length 26mm; Width 8.5mm; Thickness 5mm. RF 1006. Context 
73.
4). Object; tapering, rectangular in section, incomplete.
Length 35mm; Width 7mm; Thickness 5.5mm. RF 1007. Context 
73.
5). Object; rectangular in section, badly corroded, probably 
incomplete.
Length 17mm; Width 16mm; Thickness 13mm. RF 1008. Context 
73.

Copper alloy object
6). Decorative mount; pressed from sheet metal; oval with 
openwork floral design, narrow elongated loop along one side; 
round-ended flange, bent beneath mount, on other side. Length 
53.5mm; Width 48.5mm; Thickness 4mm.
RF 1014. Context 70.

Discussion
The excavation produced a small number of metal objects, 
five of iron and one of copper alloy. Of the iron objects, two 
were nails (nos 1 and 2); both were handmade with square 
or rectangular-sectioned shanks and flat heads, of types in 
common use up to the introduction of machine-made wire 
nails in the 19th century. Both were recovered from the fill 
of a large quarry feature encountered in trenches 1 and 2. A 
third object (no. 4), one of a group of objects from pit (72), 

Unstratified material

Fabric No. of sherds Wt. (g) ASW Remarks

69

York-type Ware 1 4 4.0 Dished rim

70

Tile fabrics 2 31 15.5
Unglazed Red Earthen-
ware

1 14 7.0

U/S

Flaky Green-Glazed 1 118 118.0 Grooved rod handle
Humberware 1 4 4.0
Fine Chalky Ware 1 15 15.0



200

may have been a fragment of nail shank. All were probably 
carpentry nails. Of the remaining objects, one (no. 5) was 
too small and badly corroded to be identified, but the other 
(no. 3) could be the tip of a tang from a whittle-tang knife. 
Such knives were in common use up to the late medieval 
period, when they were largely replaced by the scale-tang 
knife: they had a narrow pointed tang which was pushed 
into a hole in the handle.

The single copper-alloy object, a decorative mount, 
was recovered from topsoil (70) in trench 5. Pressed from 
thin sheet metal, it was decorated with an intertwined floral 
design, its plain underside and the bent flange suggest that 
it was originally attached to another object, possibly leather 
or cloth. It is probably of 19th-century date.

The brick and tile
by K.H. Crooks

A total of 65 fragments of ceramic roof-tile and brick were 
recovered from 14 contexts. The tile was by no means evenly 
distributed, 49%, or 32 fragments being from contexts 21 
and 44 in Trench 1.

Of the tile, 34% was positively identified as Roman 
tegula or flanged roof-tile, though none was intact. Two of 
the fragments of brick were probably from Roman pedales; 
the remainder of the brick was medieval. One Roman flue 
tile, in similar fabric to that of the tegulae, was recovered 
from layer 24. This showed signs of burning on the broken 
edge as well as on the surfaces, and therefore may have 
been reused. The fragmentary nature of the curved tile 
precluded positive identification as Roman imbrices, but its 
association with tegulae make this likely.

The majority of the tegulae were of orange sandy fabric, 
with quartz inclusions up to 4mm in size. Three examples 
were less sandy and of a darker red. During firing these had 
reduced grey inside. Graffiti, consisting of three concentric 
semicircles, inscribed with the fingertips before firing, were 
observed on one tegula fragment; and upon another was a 
mark, the surviving portion of which suggests an elongated 
capital “D”. These are considered to be the tile-maker’s 
mark or “signature” (Brodribb 1987, 100). Several tiles also 
showed striations and finger-marks - one particular example 
showing the imprints of four fingers in its upper surface.

There was considerable variation in the thickness of the 
tile, between 14mm and 25mm, the average being 20mm. 
This is much thinner than the Roman roof-tile found at 
Grovehill, Beverley, where the average was approximately 
30mm (Tibbles, forthcoming); together with the contrast in 
fabric, this suggests a different source for the Driffield tile.

The form and size of the flanges also varied. The width 
varied between 16mm and 30mm (an average of 23.5mm), 
whilst the heights were between 30mm and 45mm.

The presence of Roman tile in some quantity would 
seem to indicate the presence of a substantial building in 
the vicinity, and the range of thickness and form of the 
tegulae makes it likely that there was in fact more than one 
building.

The objects of stone
by the late Jon Watt

Catalogue
1). Spindle whorl in a fine calcareous siltstone; disc-shaped, 
squat, with a circular, off-centre, slightly waisted, perforation; 
roughly made with tooling marks visible around the edges; one 
side burnt.
Weight 30g; Diameter 39mm; Thickness 16.5mm.
RF 1001. Context 5.

Flint
2). Flake; struck flake of grey-brown translucent flint with a small 
portion of cortex visible on one edge.
Length 40.5mm; Width 28.5mm; Thickness 4mm.
RF 1005. Context 67.
3). ?Scraper in grey-brown translucent flint; fragment with one 
concave edge possibly retouched, broken in antiquity, grey brown 
translucent flint.
Length 24mm; Width 17mm; Thickness 5mm.
RF 1011. Context 50.

Architectural stone
4). Chalk; masonry block; roughly rectangular tapering, four 
roughly worked faces displaying coarse tooling, unfinished, one 
curving face.
Length 148.5mm; Width 98mm; Thickness 80mm. Context 26.
5). Chalk; masonry block; fragment from a rectangular ?tapering 
block, with five roughly worked faces displaying coarse tooling, 
unfinished.
Length 130.5mm; Width 114mm; Thickness 87.5mm. Context 26.
6). Chalk; fragment; corner from a thin block or slab; three 
roughly finished faces.
Thickness 22.5mm.
Context 44.
7). Chalk; ashlar block; fragment of a rectangular block; three 
sides displaying coarse tooling, one side roughly finished. Length 
215mm; Width 141.5mm; Thickness 97.5mm.
Context 63.
8). Micaceous Coal Measures sandstone; roofing slab fragment; 
traces of burning on one face.
Thickness 14mm. Context 13.
9). Soft micaceous sandstone; roofing slab fragment; traces of 
burning on one face.
Thickness 22.5mm. Context 13.
10). Micaceous Coal Measures sandstone; roofing slab; two 
adjoining fragments, one with part of a drilled peg-hole along one 
edge.
Thickness 20mm; Hole diameter 10mm. Context 21.
11) . Micaceous Coal Measures sandstone; roofing slab; corner 
from a ?diamond-shaped slab with two roughly chipped edges; 
part of a drilled peg-hole with iron staining on one broken edge. 
Thickness 16mm; Hole diameter 10mm. Context 21.
12). Roofing slab; side of a diamond-shaped slab with three 
roughly chipped edges.
Thickness 18.5mm. Context 21.
13). Roofing slab; two fragments, one with part of a pecked 
circular depression possibly surrounding a peg-hole. Thickness 
16mm. Context 21.
14). Roofing slab; small fragment.
Thickness 16mm. Context 44.
15). Roofing slab; roughly chipped edge with traces of burning 
on one side.
Thickness 14mm. Context 47.
16). Roofing slab; small fragment.
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Thickness 20mm. Context 47.
17). Roofing slab; corner from a ?diamond-shaped slab; three 
roughly chipped edges, traces of burning on the edge of one 
surface.
Thickness 17.5mm. Context 49.

Discussion
A single disc-shaped stone spindle whorl (no. 1) was 
recovered from the fill of an early medieval pit (4) in trench 
2. It was rather crudely made and unfinished, with an off-
centre hole and tool marks visible around its edge. From 
prehistoric times until the introduction of the spinning 
wheel in the medieval period, all spinning was done by hand 
using a spindle, usually of wood, with a weighted whorl of 
stone, bone or other material, acting as a fly-wheel when 
the spindle was spun. Spindle whorls are common finds 
from sites of Roman - Medieval date, and in most cases 
are difficult to date precisely. Discoidal whorls, including a 
similar, crudely carved, limestone whorl, from Flaxengate, 
Lincoln were most common in contexts of a late 10th- to 
11th-century date (Mann 1982). Those from excavations 
at Lurk Lane, Beverley (Foreman 1991), dated from the 
11th century onwards, and whorls from Eastgate, Beverley, 
mostly carved from local chalk, but again including a 
possible parallel in limestone, were most common in 8th-
11th century contexts (Foreman 1992), so an early medieval 
date for the whorl is most likely. The size, shape and weight 
of individual whorls can vary considerably, reflecting their 
uses to spin different types of thread. When compared to 
examples described from Flaxengate and Lurk Lane, the 
whorl may be classified as medium-sized, and would be 
suitable for spinning a single fine-medium yarn.

Two small flakes of grey-brown flint were recovered 
during excavation: both exhibit varying degrees of post-
depositional damage, and were residual within later 
features. One (no. 2) was a fairly good quality flake, but 
was apparently unused; the other (no. 3) was a fragment 
from a small scraper. Both probably date to the late 
Neolithic or early Bronze Age. Evidence of early prehistoric 
occupation wi thin the town of Driffield has been provided 
by excavations carried out in Mill Street Driffield (HAU 
1989), which uncovered the remains of a Neolithic house 
and produced nearly 300 flint flakes and tools; the area is 
also rich in Bronze Age funerary monuments (cf. Mortimer 
1905).

The architectural stone included four fragments of 
roughly worked chalk masonry. One of these (no. 6), from 
the fill of pit 63 in Trench 2, was a rectangular ashlar block 
with one roughly finished external face. Two fragments 
from layer 26, a rubble deposit in Trench 1, were roughly 
rectangular and tapering; one (no. 4) had a curved surface, 
and both may be voussoirs (arch segments) from a small 
arch. A corner fragment from a very thin chalk block or 
slab (no. 7) came from context 44 in trench 1, and may 
have been used as part of a sill or narrow ledge. Chalk is 
not a particularly good building material for external use, 
being soft, highly porous and prone to frost damage; it 
is, however, easily worked and locally plentiful, and was 
probably obtained from nearby quarries on the Wolds. All 
four fragments display coarse vertical tooling, with only 
two (nos 6 and 7) being roughly finished. Two blade sizes 
can be identified, one c.16.5mm wide (visible on nos 4 and 
5), and one c.20mm wide (visible on no. 7).

In addition to a quantity of fired clay roofing tile, there 

were a number of fragments of sandstone roofing slabs. 
Stone roofing slabs are known from a number of Roman 
sites, including Brough-on-Humber (Wacher 1969) and 
Dalton Parlours (Wrathmell and Nicholson 1990), which 
also produced a large number of clay tiles. Although the 
fragments are too small to accurately assess the shape and 
size of the original slabs, it is likely that they were diamond-
shaped, as suggested by (nos 11 and 12), with roughly 
chipped edges and a single drilled peg-hole at one end. The 
edges of peg-holes were found on three fragments, most 
importantly on (no. 11), which was iron-stained, suggesting 
that the slabs were nailed, rather than pegged into position. 
The occurrence of roofing slabs along with a larger quantity 
of tile suggests the presence of a major Roman structure 
within the area.

The glass
by the late Jon Watt

All four fragments of glass came from features in Trench 
2. Two sherds of a clear yellowish glass and one of a dark 
yellowish-brown glass were recovered from the fill of a large 
post-medieval quarry pit (12). All three were vessel body 
sherds, probably from bottles, and most likely of a post-
medieval date. A single body sherd from an unidentified 
vessel in a clear yellow-tinged glass was found within the 
fill of pit 48 and is probably Roman.

The industrial residues
by the late Jon Watt

The site produced two small fragments of iron, probably 
smithing, slag, from the 4th-century ditch (49) and the post-
medieval quarry pit (12). Slag is a very durable material, 
and both fragments are small and abraded; it is likely that 
they are part of a general scatter of material from a hearth or 
hearths, probably located at some distance from the site.

The fired clay
by K.H. Crooks

Sixteen fragments of burnt clay were recovered from only 
five contexts. Ten of these fragments (62%) were from layer 
16. These were soft, had few, if any, organic inclusions, and 
had fired to a bright orange.

Of the remainder, four fragments were of sandy clay 
with substantial (4mm) inclusions, and were oxidised to a 
bright pink. In four of these, no small specks where organic 
matter had burnt out were apparent.

A small fragment showed an imprint of a twig, and is 
likely to be a fragment of daub with a wattle imprint. The 
twig was rounded in profile. A further fragment from a 
Romano-British pit (49) had been tempered with grass or 
straw, the impression of which had remained within the 
clay. However, the use to which it had been put could not 
be determined.
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List of contexts which produced fired clay fragments

Context Wt. of fragments 

5 10g
13 7g
16 114g
17 5g
49 16g.
Total 152g.

Environmental reports
by John Carrot, Keith Dobney, Allan Hall, Harry 
Kenward and Annie Milles

Four samples of excavated deposits and a small amount 
of bone retrieved by hand-collection were submitted for 
examination.

The samples
Each of the sediment samples was described in the 
laboratory using a standard pro forma and a subsample of 
each disaggregated following methods of Kenward et al. 
(1980). In view of the likely paucity of waterlogged animal 
and plant remains, a ‘wash-over’ was performed, rather than 
paraffin flotation, and the wash-overs examined for plant 
and invertebrate fossils. The residues were oven-dried and 
checked for other components. The samples are discussed 
in context order:

Context 4 (excavator’s notes) or 5 (sample tub), Sample 53 
[medieval pit fill]: mid grey, wet, smoothly gritty chalk gravel in 
a small amount of clay matrix.
A 3kg sub-sample was investigated. The wash-over from it was 
of small size, with a moderate amount of charcoal to 3mm, a 
few ?modern root fragments, the disarticulated remains of a 
single beetle, Aphodius contaminatus, and a ?modern fly adult. 
It is likely that the beetle is of recent date, since so much of the 
individual was present and preservation was rather good. It is, in 
any case, of no interpretative value.
The residue consisted largely of rounded and angular chalk gravel 
to 35mm, with a trace of angular flint to 15mm, a fragment of 
burnt bone to 10mm, a lump of ?glassy slag to 15mm, and a 
sandstone pebble to 10mm.

Context 9, Sample 61 [C4th pit fill]: chalk gravel (to 20mm) in 
a small amount of mid yellow-grey-brown, moist, plastic clay 
matrix, with a little flint.
The small wash-over from the 3kg sub-sample examined 
contained quite large numbers of snails, a little charcoal to 
3mm, a single very poorly preserved charred wheat (Triticum, 
probably T. aestivo-compactum) grain and an abundance of ?egg 
capsules (probably not from earthworms). The snail assemblage 
was rather diverse: the taxa recorded suggest grassland habitats 
(Carychium minimum, Cochlicopa lubrica, Vallonia ?pulchella, 
V. excentrica, Punctum pygmaellm, Vitrina pellucida, Oxychilus 
Scellarius, Helicella itala, and Trichia hispida). There were also 
some modern shells of Cecilioides acicula.
The residue consisted largely of rounded and angular chalk gravel 
to 25mm, with a little angular flint to 35mm, a rounded sandstone 
pebble to 10mm, a fragment of pot to 20mm and a single snail 
shell.

Context 44, Sample 54 [C4th pit fill]: very dark grey, moist, 
crumbly to brittle (working plastic), slightly sandy silty clay with 
abundant chalk gravel and some flint; the fine clay peds suggested 
perhaps that this material had been bioturbated at some time.
The wash-over from the 2kg subsample examined consisted 
largely of charcoal to 5mm, with a few snails, a single elderberry 
(Sambucus nigra) seed, a ?earthworm egg capsule and a fragment 
of cancellous bone to 5mm. The snails consisted largely of modern 
Cecilioides acicula with a few Vallonia sp. and a single Trichia 
hispida was recorded. These latter two taxa are both typical of 
dry grassland.
The residue was of rounded and angular chalk gravel to 25mm, 
with a little flint to 25mm, a trace of charcoal to 10mm and a little 
sand.

Context 50, Sample 57 [C4th ditch fill]: mid brown, moist, plastic 
clay with abundant chalk gravel to 30mm.
The 2kg subsample examined gave a small wash-over with a trace 
of charcoal to 2mm, a few snails (all modern Cecilioides acicula) 
and rather frequent ?egg capsules.
The residue consisted of chalk gravel (mostly rounded, but with a 
few angular clasts) to 40mm, a little flint to 30mm, a few rounded 
sandstone pebbles to 25mm, a fragment of shelly limestone 
to 45mm, a fragment of pot, a trace of charcoal to 5mm, one 
immature field vole (Microtus agrestis) humerus, and a small 
mammal (Muridae, mouse family) lower incisor.

Evaluation of the bones
A very small animal and human bone assemblage was 
recovered from the site. The material was relatively well 
preserved, exhibiting little evidence of physical erosion, 
and only two fragments showed evidence of carnivore 
gnawing.
The 15 contexts which produced animal bone were grouped 
as follows:
5 contexts dated to Romano-British period (3rd/4th century) 
1 context dated as early medieval (?12th century)
3 medieval contexts (12th-15th century)
2 post-medieval contexts
3 undated contexts
1 Romano-British/medieval dump

(i) Non-human bone: Romano-British contexts produced 
identifiable fragments (an incisor and tibia from pig, three 
fragments and an isolated sheep 3rd molar). The unidentified 
fraction contained 34 fragments, mostly cow-sized (11) and 
sheep-sized (11) shaft fragments. In addition, context 50 (a 
4th century ditch), produced the almost complete remains 
of a juvenile domestic dog.
The single 12th century context produced only 2 identifiable 
and 12 unidentifiable fragments. The identified bones were 
a cattle tibia and a sheep distal humerus.
Bones from medieval (12th-15th century) contexts were 
only marginally more numerous, consisting of only six 
identifiable and eighteen unidentifiable fragments. Cattle 
bones included a mandible fragment, an isolated maxillary 
dp4, a proximal metacarpal and a complete proximal 
phalanx. A single pig radius fragment and a goose-size 
shaft fragment represented the only other species present.
Post-medieval deposits also produced very small amounts 
of bone (a total of 35 fragments), 10 of which were identified 
to species. Cattle were again represented by a mandible 
fragment, a fragment of acetabulum and a fragmented distal 
humerus. Sheep/goat was present as an isolated M2 and a 
distal humerus fragment. Two chicken bones (a femur and 
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radius) and a single medium-sized canid metatarsal were 
the only additional species present from this phase.

(iii) Human bone. Several infant bones were recovered 
from a 4th-century pit (context 49), and included a complete 
ulna, radius, tibia, a fragment of frontal bone and orbit from 
the left side, as well as a number of rib fragments.

Concluding discussion

The greatest concentration of archaeological features were 
recorded in the higher, eastern side of the site, within the 
railway siding yard lying directly under the yard surface. 
Partially exposed features indicated that the archaeology 
continued beyond the trenches into the unexcavated areas at 
a similar depth. No archaeological features were observed 
in the two westernmost trenches within the coal-yard, 
suggesting that its construction in the 19th century had 
destroyed any remaining archaeology.

The trial excavations were limited to five relatively 
small trenches, and therefore any interpretation of the 
features in relation to the site as a whole is not plausible. 
It is however possible, from the pottery and features, to 
generalize about the occupation of the site.

The majority of the features were of Romano-British 
date c. 4th  century AD, and appeared to be within a 
boundary ditch of the same period. Substantial amounts of 
tegulae and stone roof tile found on the site indicate that 
at least one substantial building existed within the vicinity, 
and that rubble from this structure had been used to backfill 
the disused gravel quarry in Trench 1. Further evidence of 
such a building is confirmed by a large fragment of tubulus 
or box-tile, used in under-floor heating systems, recovered 
from a large pit. A concentration of intercutting Romano-
British pits, within Trench 2, may represent intensive 
occupation within a small area, although the purpose of 
such pits is not known.

There was little evidence to suggest occupation during 
the early medieval period, although it is possible that the 
site may still lie within the Anglo-Saxon cemetery which 
was partially located in 1876, and which lay to the south and 
the east of the site.

Later medieval pits contained domestic artefacts such 
as the spindle whorl and cooking pot fragments. The turf-
line observed within Trench 1 indicates that the site became 
grassed over at some time during the medieval period.

The late post-medieval gravel quarry was excavated, 
probably to accommodate the need for building materials, 
as the town grew in the 17th and 18th centuries.
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Appendix B: An evaluation at Eastgate South, 
Driffield, 1993
by J. Tibbles
with a contribution by Peter Didsbury

Summary

Trial excavations in advance of proposed development in 
Eastgate South, Driffield, were carried out on behalf of 
Messrs W.E. Naylor & Son in September 1993 (Site code ASD 
93). They demonstrated that a Roman occupation surface, 
boundary ditch and assorted pits survived just beneath the 
modern make-up of the former goods yard. Roman deposits 
appear to extend along a ridge overlooking the Beck; they 
were located at a similar depth to those previously found at 
Albion Street, immediately to the north, on the other side of 
the railway track. They presumably relate to a substantial 
building in the vicinity, which has yet to be identified. The 
finds indicate that the occupation extends from at least the 
second half of the 2nd century AD to the late 4th century.

In addition to the Roman deposits, a number of early 
medieval pits were found in the two more easterly evaluation 
trenches. These demonstrated that, as on the Albion Street 
site, there was extensive activity in this area in the 11th and 
12th centuries – presumably relating to occupation on the 
Eastgate frontage.

Introduction (Fig. 1)

These trial excavations were commissioned by Messrs W.E. 
Naylor & Son to evaluate the archaeological potential of 
an area of land off Eastgate South, Driffield, adjacent to 
the Hull to Bridlington railway (National Grid Reference 
TA 0282 5740). The site lies on the crest and south-western 
slope of a natural ridge, composed of glacial deposits of 
sand and gravel, on the south-eastern edge of the town (Fig. 
1, upper). It is bounded by the 19th-century Oil Cake Mill 
on the east and 19th-century housing to the south. A natural 
beck runs along the western boundary.

The proposed development area was occupied by a 
goods shed and associated railway sidings which date from 
the end of the 19th century. Bore-hole samples taken within 
the area indicated that approximately 2-3 metres of build-
up existed on the western half, and therefore any surviving 
archaeology in this area would probably have lain at a 
sufficient depth to be unaffected by conventional building 
foundations. Excavations were therefore concentrated in the 
central and eastern area of the site.

Three trenches were excavated, exposing archaeo- 
logical features directly below the modern make-up at a 
depth of 0.30m (15.47m OD). These features were cut into 
the natural clays and gravels to a maximum observed depth 
of 0.80m (14.41m OD), and comprised Romano-British pits 
and ditches cut by 12th-century pits.

The excavation (Figs B3-B7)

Introduction
The trial excavations were carried out over a one-week 
period in September 1993, by a team of four staff from the 
Humberside Archaeology Unit. A JCB excavator was used 

to remove the modern overburden to expose the underlying 
natural gravels, into which the archaeological features had 
been cut. These gravels were subsequently hand-cleaned to 
define the extent of the exposed archaeology.

Three trenches were excavated within the site and 
numbered 1 to 3 (Fig. 1, lower); their positions were dictated 
by the space available between the access road, which was 
still in use, and the perimeters of the site. Also influencing 
the trench locations was the depth of modern make-up 
which increased in depth towards the western end of the 
site. Recognised features within the trenches were allocated 
context numbers, and then recorded in accordance with the 
Humberside Archaeology Unit procedures. Finds recovered 
from the excavated features were assigned individual 
Registered Find numbers (RF).

The features in each individual trench are described 
below. Pottery dating is taken from information supplied 
by Peter Didsbury. The records of this excavation and the 
finds recovered are presently in the care of the Humber 
Archaeology Partnership.

Excavation trenches

Trench 1 (Fig. B3)
This trench was the most southerly and westerly trench to 
be excavated. Its overall size was 5.50m long x 2.20m wide 
with a depth of 0.40m (15.595m OD) in the west, increasing 
to 0.62m (15.465m OD) in the east. The full extent of the 
trench was excavated to the natural gravel (3), which lay 
below the modern chalk make-up (2). Within this trench 
only one feature (4) was observed at the western end. On 
excavation it was found to be a north-south aligned shallow 
gully of 19th-century date; it was 0.40m wide and 0.15m 
deep, with steep sides leading to a flat bottom. It continued 
beyond the north and south trench edges. Its fill (5) was 
a dark grey, silty-clay, with gravel, charcoal and brick 
fragments. Also recovered from the fill were several small 
sherds of medieval pottery, bottle glass and a fragment of 
clay pipe stem attributed to the 19th century.

Trench 2 (Figs B4 and B6)
Trench 2 was positioned approximately 27m to the north-
east of Trench 1, cutting the northern edge of the access 

Figure B3 Eastgate South 1993, Trench 1 features
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road. Its overall dimensions were 4.50m long and 1.70m 
wide, with a maximum depth of 0.80m (14.41m OD).

Overlying the natural clay was a 0.20m thick layer of 
firm gravelly-clay (42) in which the archaeological features 
had been cut. The earliest features excavated were a late 
Romano-British ditch and several pits (43, 17, 40 and 12).

Pit 43 was irregularly shaped, 0.90m long and 0.56m 
wide, with a depth of 0.07m. It had gentle sloping sides 
leading to a concave base, and contained a firm, mid-
brown clay fill (44), from which a single sherd of Romano-
British pottery was recovered. Cutting the north-eastern 
edge of pit 43, was a rectangular feature (17). Its exposed 
dimensions were 1.50m long and 0.95m wide; the northern 
and eastern edges lay beyond the trench limits and its full 
depth (0.50m+) was not realized due to a later intrusion. 
From its grey-brown, silty-clay fill (18), animal bone and 
sherds of colour-coated wares dating from the late 3rd to 
early 4th century were recovered. Its fill also incorporated 
a serrated-edged flint blade of possible Neolithic date. A 
third, roughly circular, pit (40) with gently sloping sides 
and a relatively flat base, extended into the trench from the 
southern trench edge. Its exposed dimensions were 1m long 
and 0.40m wide, with a mean depth of 0.10m. The compact, 
charcoal-flecked, brown-grey clay, fill (41) contained only 
a few fragments of animal bone.

At the western end of the trench was a steep-sided, 
northeast-southwest aligned ditch (12); it had an exposed 
width of at least 1m, and a depth of 1.20m. Its northern end 
had been destroyed by a modern intrusion. It contained 
two fills: a primary fill of firm grey silty-clay (53), and 
a secondary fill of grey-brown silty clay (13). Both were 
heavily contaminated by diesel fuel at their lower depths 

(approximately 0.20m). Sherds of Romano-British 
greywares and fragments of animal bone were recovered 
from these fills.

At the south-eastern end of the trench, was a circular 
pit (38), which was at least 0.80m wide and 0.40m deep. Its 
sides sloped gently from the upper edge and then increased 
steeply towards a flat base, cutting the southern edge of pit 
17. Its dark brown gravelly-loam fill (39) contained animal 
bone, shell, an iron nail, some 12th-century pottery and 
three sherds of Romano-British greyware.

Sealing the archaeological features at a depth of 15.48m 
OD was a 0.40m thick layer of firm, grey-brown silty-clay 
(7), which extended over the full width of the trench, except 
when it was cut by a modern pipe trench. It contained animal 
bone, shell and fired clay, while the pottery consisted of 
later 2nd-century sherds of samian (see Fig. B8), Romano-
British greywares, 12th-century Pimply wares, 12th century 
greywares, and glazed Gritty wares. Also recovered was 
a heavily worn, crude flint flake of possible Bronze Age 
date.

A modern drain cut (8), containing a ceramic water 
pipe, ran along the full length of the northern side of the 
trench and continued beyond the east and west trench edges. 
From within its backfill (9) were recovered Huntcliff ware 
rims; these were in use between the mid 4th and the early 
5th centuries.

A 0.30m thick layer of modern make-up (chalk and 
ironstone rubble) extended across the trench upon which the 
modern access road was seated.

Trench 3 (Figs B5 and B7)
The trench was positioned at the eastern corner of the 
development area, close to the eastern and northern 
boundary fences. It was aligned approximately northeast-
southwest, and had a maximum size of 5m long x 3.20m 
wide x 1.40m (14.83m OD) deep. The earliest archaeological 
features were cut into a natural light brown clay (26) which 
extended across the full width of the trench. At its north-
eastern corner, an oval pit (51) with shallow sides and a flat 
base was cut into the base of a later linear feature (29). Pit 
51 was approximately 0.40m long and 0.22m wide, with a 
depth of 0.08m; it had a fill of yellow-brown silty-clay (52) 
devoid of finds.

Cut 29 was aligned approximately north-south, and 
continued beyond the northern trench edge. Its southern end 
split into two smaller channels (49 and 50), and continued 
south under the unexcavated levels. The centre billowed 
out to a width of 0.90m, and then tapered to a minimum 
width of 0.18m at the northern trench edge. On its western 
side, the feature displayed a gentle sloping side, whilst the 
eastern side appeared steeper; the feature had a relatively 

Figure B4 Eastgate South 1993, Trench 2 features

Figure B5 Eastgate South 1993, Trench 2 sections
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flat bottom. The light brown, silty-clay fill (30) contained 
only a few fragments of animal bone.

At the eastern edge of the trench extending across its 
full width, on a north-south alignment, was a 0.23m wide 
brick and cobble spread within a gravel and clay matrix (31), 
representing a probable track or path. The cobbles were of 
varying sizes, whereas the bricks were all hand-made and 
of a similar size (235mm x 116mm x 0.55mm). This feature 
lay partially over cut 29 and continued beyond the north and 
south trench edges. Within the track surface three sherds of 
unidentified pottery and a fragment of a Roman copper coin 
were recovered.

Three shallow pits (27, 34 and 36) extended into the 
trench from the southern trench edge. Pit 27 was at least 
1.90m long and 0.50m wide, with a depth of 0.20m. The 
western edge of this feature had been destroyed by a later 
intrusion, but the remaining sides were relatively shallow 
and led to a flat bottom. The pit fill (28) was a compact 
grey-brown clay with chalk fragments and pebbles, from 
which animal bone and shell were recovered. Pit 34 had 
also been partially destroyed by a later intrusion, but the 
undamaged portion of this feature measured 0.30m long 
and 0.25m wide, with a depth of 0.22m at its deepest point. 
It contained a hard grey-brown clay fill (35) with fragments 
of animal bone. The third and shallowest of the pits, pit 36, 
continued beyond the west and southern trench edges, and 
had exposed dimensions of 0.47m in length by 0.40m wide 
with a maximum depth of 0.10m. It contained a grey-brown, 
clay (37) with dense gravel inclusions.

An irregular-shaped cut (20) extended 1.30m into the 
trench from the western trench edge, and contained a fill 
(21) of demolition rubble which included machine-made 
bricks. The eastern edge of the cut had been destroyed by a 
later brick culvert (22).

The brick culvert (22) extended across the full width 
of the trench on an approximate north-south alignment, 
continuing beyond the northern and southern trench edges. 
It was constructed from hand-made bricks (240mm x 115mm 
x 65mm) bonded with a hard grey mortar. The base was 
constructed from full bricks laid flat, stretcher to stretcher, 
butted by bricks laid header to header on each size. Two 
courses of half bricks formed the sides of the culvert, which 
was capped by unbonded, flat slabs of sandstone (450mm x 
250mm x 60mm), creating an internal culvert, 0.26m wide 
and 0.22m deep. The culvert was filled with a light-grey, 
fine mortary silt (25), with small fragments of brick and 
chalk.

A 0.35m thick layer of firm, grey-brown, loamy-clay 
(54) extended across the trench, sealing the earlier features 
at a depth of 15.48m OD; it was cut by a late rectangular 
construction cut (32), 1m long and 0.70m wide, with a depth 
of 0.26m, which contained two timber railway sleepers. Its 
remaining fill (33) was a mixture of chalk rubble, cinder, 
brick and ironstone cobble.

Cutting through the approximate centre of the trench 
on a north-south alignment was a modern trench (23), 
approximately 0.65m wide and 0.80m deep, containing a 
ceramic pipe 0.30m in diameter at its base. The fill (24) was 
a light-brown, firm clay with concentrations of pea-gravel 
and chalk fragments, from which animal bone and a pottery 

Figure B6 Eastgate South 1993, Trench 3 features

Figure B7 Eastgate South 1993, Trench 3 sections
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assemblage containing 12th century and 18th - 19th century 
pottery sherds were recovered.

A modern make-up of chalk rubble (2), 0.60m thick, 
sealed the archaeological features and the later drain cut.

Discussion

The largest concentration of archaeological features was 
recorded within Trench 2, where the majority of features 
continued beyond the trench edges. This suggested that the 
archaeology existed over a much larger area. Very little 
archaeology was observed within Trench 3, and even less 
within Trench 1, indicating that a corridor of archaeology 
exists between the two trenches.

The earliest remains from the site consisted of two flint 
flakes; however, it is likely that they were residual, as they 
were found in Romano-British contexts. The majority of 
the features were of Romano-British date c. 4th-5th century 
AD, with the ditch indicating a possible boundary on a 
similar alignment to a feature recorded to the north of the 
railway in 1992 (Fig. A7, ditch 51). The functions of the pits 
are unknown, but they appear to have had secondary uses 

as rubbish pits. Finewares within the pottery assemblage 
suggest that a Romano-British building existed within the 
vicinity. Post-Roman activity is indicated by a few sherds 
of Saxon pottery, while medieval occupation is attested by 
the large numbers of 12th-century pottery sherds recovered 
from the pits in Trench 2.

A number of 19th- and early 20th-century features 
within the trenches are probably the results of draining 
and levelling the area prior to, or during, its use as railway 
sidings and associated goods sheds.

The Finds (Fig. B8)
A samian bowl from contexts 7 and 42 (Fig. B8)
by Peter Didsbury

Seven sherds (four after joins), weighing 51g. One sherd 
(8g), from context 42, is a physical join to a sherd in 
context 7.

The vessel is a bowl, of form Dr. 37. The panel style 
decoration includes small circles, festoons and vertical bead 
rows. Recognisable motifs are a Neptune, cf. Oswald 13, 
and a dolphin-handled basket, cf. Rogers Q.58.

It has not yet been possible to obtain specialist opinion 
on this vessel, but the details given above, as well as the 
seemingly typical Lezoux fabric, might suggest an Antonine 
date. It is hoped to publish a full identification in a future 
volume.

Bibliography

Dent, J. 1989. A Neolithic house site at Driffield. Humberside 
Archaeology Unit Information Sheet.

Eagles, B.N. 1979. The Anglo-Saxon settlements of 
Humberside. B.A.R. Brit. Series 68 (i).

Eddy, M.R. 1983. A Roman Settlement and Early Medieval 
Motte at Moot Hill, Great Driffield, North Humberside, 
East Riding Archaeologist 7, 40-51.

Jennings, S. 1981. Eighteen Centuries of Pottery from 
Norwich. East Anglian Archaeology report No 13. 
Norwich.

Loughlin, N. and Miller, K. 1979. A Survey of Archaeological 
Sites in Humberside.

Meaney, A. 1964. Gazeteer of Early Anglo-Saxon Burial 
Sites, London.

Mortimer, J.R. 1905. Forty years researches in British and 
Saxon burial mounds of East Yorkshire. London.

Ross, F. 1898. History of Driffield. Driffield.
Tibbles, J. 1992. Trial excavations at Albion Street Driffield. 

Humberside Archaeology Unit, Beverley.

Figure B8 Eastgate South 1993. Decorated samian bowl 
(Dr. form 37). The drawing below shows their possible 
positions within three decorative panels on the bowl.
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